GEORGIA: WHAT NOW?

3 December 2003



TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXE	ECUT	FIVE SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS	i
I.	INT	FRODUCTION	1
II.	BACKGROUND		2
	A.	History	2
	B.	GEOPOLITICS	
		1. External Players	4
		2. Why Georgia Matters	5
III.	WH	IAT LED TO THE REVOLUTION	6
	A.	ELECTIONS – FREE AND FAIR?	8
	B.	ELECTION DAY AND AFTER	9
IV.	EN	SURING STATE CONTINUITY	12
	A.	STABILITY IN THE TRANSITION PERIOD	12
	B.	THE PRO-SHEVARDNADZE BLOC	12
	C.	Territorial Integrity	13
		1. The Ajarian Factor	
		2. Samegrelo	15
	D.	THE NEW PRESIDENTIAL AND PARLIAMENTARY ELECTIONS	16
	E.	TOWARDS A BETTER BALANCED POLITICAL SYSTEM	17
V.	CO	NCLUSION	19
APP	PENI	DICES	
	A.	Map of Georgia	20
	B.	Wно's Wно	21
	C.	GLOSSARY OF ACRONYMS	23
	D.	ABOUT THE INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP	24
	E.	ICG REPORTS AND BRIEFING PAPERS	25
	F	ICG ROADD MEMBERS	32



ICG Europe Report N°151

3 December 2003

GEORGIA: WHAT NOW?

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Georgia's political crisis, which climaxed in the forced resignation of President Eduard Shevardnadze on 23 November 2003, is not over yet and could still lead to violence and the country's disintegration. Georgia, in other words, is still pre-conflict, not post-conflict, and exceptional international action is required to contain the potential for chaos. Washington, which quietly supported what U.S. media called the "Rose Revolution", has promised aid for organisation of the presidential election on 4 January 2004, as has the European Union; other donors should follow suit, and the international community should maintain this support through the equally important and potentially more contentious legislative elections in the spring.

The immediate cause of the crisis was the massive rigging of the 2 November 2003 parliamentary elections, which caused a deep reservoir of broad popular discontent to bubble over. The electoral abuse took place despite concerted international pressure on the Shevardnadze government to observe democratic standards. While significant progress was made in electoral laws, they were simply not implemented on the ground. Some parties accepted the government-declared results, but others, led by outgoing speaker of parliament Nino Burjanadze and opposition party chieftains Mikheil Saakashvili and Zurab Zhvania, refused and launched street protests that demanded official recognition of their victory.

In less than a week, these protests were transformed into a revolt. President Shevardnadze, who had displayed supreme self-assurance until the opening of parliament on 22 November, was overnight forced to resign: the crowd occupied his office, the security forces did not intervene, and Washington, and especially Moscow (with a flying visit by Foreign Minister Ivanov), played an important part in

concentrating his mind. The Supreme Court invalidated the fraudulent election, thus keeping the old parliament alive. Now that the regime has collapsed, Georgia has to find a way through a risky transition period, in which the interim president, Burjanadze, and the full term president to be elected in January must work with that body until new legislative elections can take place.

In the next days, finding temporary compromises with the former ruling elite will be a top priority for the new authorities, in order to ensure state continuity. Any deep purge in the administration at this stage should be avoided. The viability of the state is at stake. Georgia, which already lost the Abkhazia and South Ossetia regions, apparently permanently, in the early independence years, is now in danger of losing the autonomous region of Ajara. Negotiations and compromise with these regions are essential, as is a Western effort to persuade Russia to cooperate constructively in supporting Georgia's territorial integrity – not Moscow's highest priority in the past.

The next challenge for the interim leadership is to ensure that the coming presidential and parliamentary elections are free and fair. For that to happen, it will support from the international need strong community. Donors should cooperate with the Georgians to set up an Emergency Elections Task Force (EETF), under the aegis of the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE), to supervise those elections. especially parliamentary vote, which is likely to be the occasion when all political forces will be most tempted to pull out every stop to ensure their position in the new constellation. All external powers should be involved, including the Russian Federation.

Georgia needs a strong and genuinely popular government to deal with the country's difficult economic and social situation and to re-establish its territorial integrity. A stable Georgia is in the interests of all, including Russia and other neighbours, and the EU and the U.S. The opportunity now on offer must not be missed.

RECOMMENDATIONS

To International Donors and the OSCE:

- Dedicate substantial emergency aid for the presidential and parliamentary electoral processes.
- 2. Establish an OSCE mandate and obtain the agreement of the Georgian authorities to set up and fund an Emergency Elections Task Force (EETF) chaired by the OSCE/ODIHR to assist with management of the 2004 presidential and parliamentary elections, composed of the acting minister or deputy minister of interior, the Central Elections Commission (CEC), the prolonged International Technical Working Group on the 2003 November elections (including the Russian Federation), and the Council of Europe.
- 3. Ensure that Russian staff are included in the OSCE personnel assigned to the Task Force so that the Russian Federation can play a constructive role in international efforts to assist the electoral processes.

To the Georgian Government:

4. Establish a specific budget line in the budget to fund the Task Force and the elections administration and strictly respect all deadlines set by the Task Force.

To the Interim President of Georgia and the President to be Elected in January 2004:

- 5. Avoid any political violence and move cautiously with changes in the bureaucracy at least until a new parliament has been elected and seated in order to prevent instability in the country.
- 6. Ensure that the Central Elections Commission (CEC) responsible for the presidential election in January 2004 and the subsequent parliamentary election fairly reflect all political parties and groups contesting those elections.

- 7. Ensure that due process of law is observed if members of the Shevardnadze government are charged with abuses relating to their time in power and likewise for any changes in administration in the various regions of the country.
- 8. Pursue an open dialogue, without inflammatory rhetoric, with the Ajarian authorities in order to prevent the de facto secession of the region.

To the Georgian Parliament:

9. Pass quickly the necessary legislation for parliamentary elections to be held in spring 2004.

To the Emergency Elections Task Force (EETF):

- 10. Hire a substantial international staff (up to 3,000 personnel) for a sufficient period and with a sufficient range of skills to assist the Georgian authorities in conducting free and fair presidential and parliamentary elections, including by:
 - (a) supervising the operations of the CEC and the various district and precinct electoral commissions;
 - (b) setting deadlines for every step in the election processes, especially publication of voter lists based on the computerised lists prepared for the 2003 parliamentary elections (no later than 15 December 2003 for the presidential election, and updated no later than one month before the parliamentary elections);
 - (c) providing mechanisms and procedures for citizens to ensure they are properly registered until election day and otherwise to voice complaints about the processes and have them considered in a timely manner, for example through a hotline service; and
 - (d) deploying special working groups to particularly difficult districts such as Kvemo Kartli and Ajara to maintain close contacts with the authorities, train voters and civil servants, and otherwise guard against fraud.

To the Russian Federation, U.S. and EU:

11. For Russia, U.S. and EU: issue a common statement (trilateral or jointly sponsored within the OSCE) expressing support for

- restoration of Georgian government authority over the country's full territory, including early peaceful resolution of the differences between Ajara and the central authorities.
- 12. For Russia and the EU (the latter acting through its special envoy for the Caucasus): offer jointly or severally to facilitate resolution of the differences between the Georgian interim leadership and the Ajarian authorities within the spirit of the above statement of support for the country's territorial integrity.

To the Next Georgian President:

13. Develop a proposal for constitutional reform, possibly including the creation of the position of prime minister, responsible for forming a government holding the trust of a majority in parliament and for proposing bills on behalf of that government, and present that proposal, including a careful explanation of the division of executive powers between the president and the government, to the parliament to be elected in spring 2004.

Tbilisi/Brussels, 3 December 2003



ICG Europe Report N°151

3 December 2003

GEORGIA: WHAT NOW?

I. INTRODUCTION

Like most of the former Soviet republics, Georgia has faced two main challenges since independence: state building, after centuries of domination by Russia; and political and economic transition towards democracy and market economics. It has experienced particular difficulties, however, and the current existential crisis is the result of a double failure. Georgia has not become a stable nation state, nor has it implemented credible reforms. A huge gap exists between official rhetoric and political, social and economic realities. One astute observer has dubbed Georgia a Potemkin Democracy.¹

The November 2003 parliamentary elections were an historic opportunity for the country to take significant steps towards Europe. As it turns out, it was too much to expect from a political system that is more like a medieval feudal kingdom than a modern European democracy. Georgia's feuding politicians spent the months leading up to the vote battling for control of the electoral machinery. By early September, it was clear that the election would not be a shining example of good practice. Nevertheless, some significant progress had been made under pressure from the OSCE, the Council of Europe, the EU and the U.S.

Once it became apparent that the government planned to declare and implement a fraudulent election result, the opposition parties mounted an effective civil protest campaign, on the basis of independent estimates showing that they had won. The discontent in the country was so high that the mass demonstrations, led in particular by Mikheil Saakashvili of the National Movement Democratic

National unity is at stake with the potential for serious further unrest by no means restricted to Tbilisi. The revolution is considered a coup by the leadership of the autonomous region of Ajara, which has closed its "borders" with the rest of Georgia and declared a state of emergency. There is also cause for concern in the regions of Javakheti and Kvemo Kartli in the southwest and southeast of the country, with Armenian and Azeri minorities, respectively. The leaderships of both regions tended to be loyal to Shevardnadze and now fear a backlash; Interim President Burjanadze appointed new governors for both on 29 November.

The new leadership will need a great deal of outside financial, moral and political support to organise the elections that are crucial for the democratic process. It will have to deal on a day-to-day basis with the former ruling elite, which is still influential in law enforcement and administrative structures and well represented in the old but still sitting parliament. An Emergency Elections Task Force (EETF) should be set up rapidly with broad international support and under the supervision of the OSCE, and the lessons of the abortive 2003 elections taken into account in order to carry to a conclusion what has thus far been a peaceful transition.

This report, the first product of ICG's new Caucasus Project, concentrates on internal aspects of Georgia's situation and spells out what needs to be done in that respect in the aftermath of its bloodless revolution, analysing both the issues demanding immediate attention as well as who's who in a country that remains, in many assessments, the key to regional stability.²

Front (NM), quickly escalated to a successful demand for President Shevardnadze's resignation.

¹ Charles King, "Potemkin Democracy, Four Myths about Post-Soviet Georgia", *The National Interest*, Summer 2001, N° 64, pp. 93-104.

² B. Coppieters (ed.), *Contested Borders in the Caucasus* (Brussels, 1996); B. Coppieters, A. Zverev, and D. Trenin,

II. BACKGROUND

A. HISTORY

Georgia gained its independence in 1991. It is a very young state each of whose component regions has a more solid historical and geographical basis than the country as a whole.

It is located on the southern slopes of the Caucasus mountains, at the western end of the neck of land which lies between the Black Sea and the Caspian Sea, with the Russian Federation – including Chechnya - immediately to the north, Turkey and Armenia to the south and Azerbaijan to the east. The Georgian language, spoken by 70 per cent of the population, has a unique alphabet and is related only to a few smaller languages spoken in the Caucasus region; significant minorities speak Armenian, which is distantly related to the Latin, Slavic and Germanic language groups, and Azeri, which is related to Turkish. Georgian The principalities became Christian in the fourth century, but remained politically fragmented until the eleventh and twelfth centuries, when King David the Builder united them against the Turks. With his reign, a "Golden Age" began for Georgia. Queen Tamar, his granddaughter, ruled a kingdom dominating most of the southern Caucasus, from the north Caucasus highlands to the southern coast of the Black Sea.

This relative stability was disrupted by the Mongol invasions. Endless wars and economic and cultural stagnation led to further political decomposition. At the end of the fifteenth century, Georgia was divided into three independent kingdoms: Kartli, Kakheti, and Imereti. The latter in turn was further divided into the kingdoms of Imereti, Samegrelo, Abkhazia, and Guria. King Herekle II, convinced that his isolated Christian kingdom could not hold out indefinitely against Muslim enemies, signed an alliance with Catherine the Great's Russia in 1783. But in January 1801, Tsar Paul I formally annexed eastern Georgia. Shortly afterwards, the other principalities were also abolished and included in Russian provinces.

Commonwealth and Independence in Post Soviet Eurasia (London, 1998); K. Dawisha and B. Parrot, Conflict, cleavage and change in Central Asia and the Caucasus (Cambridge, 1997).

On 26 May 1918, a half-year after the Bolshevik Revolution, the National Council of Georgia declared independence. However, this first republic was short lived; the Red Army entered Tbilisi from Baku on 25 February 1921, and Georgia remained in the Soviet Union for 70 years.

Eduard Shevardnadze became First Secretary of the Georgian Communist Party in 1972 after an early career in the interior ministry. He conducted numerous "anti-corruption campaigns", until Mikhail Gorbachev appointed him Soviet Foreign Minister in 1985, at the dawn of the era of Glasnost and Perestroika.

In that era, while Shevardnadze was making remarkable contributions toward ending the Cold War and reforming the Soviet Union, Georgia's national liberation movement became a significant force. The turning point was 9 April 1989, when the Soviet army violently dispersed an independence demonstration in front of the government building in Tbilisi. The discredited Communist Party lost most of its influence, as nationalism became the main factor in political life, culminating in a formal declaration of independence on 9 April 1991.

After Zviad Gamsakhurdia, independent Georgia's first elected president, was overthrown in a military revolt in 1991-1992, Shevardnadze returned to Tbilisi and to power in 1993. At that time, conflicts in the separatist regions of Abkhazia and South Ossetia were tearing the country apart.⁴ Thus, he embarked on his reign with a legacy of two regions lost to secessionist forces, several uncontrolled paramilitary groups, rampant crime, and dysfunctional state institutions. He managed to crack down on the paramilitaries, who had assisted in his rise to power,

³ Some called them purges. See M. Ledeen, "Eduard Shevarnadze's Bloody Past", *Wall Street Journal*, 3 July 1991. http://www.security-policy.org/papers/1991/91-P59at.html.

⁴ A. Zverev, "Ethnic Conflicts in the Caucasus, 1988-1994", in B. Coppieters, (ed.), *Contested Borders in the Caucasus*, op. cit., p. 153; P. Binette, La crise en Abkhazie, acteurs et dynamique, *Revue Etudes Internationales*, 1998, 24, 4, pp. 831-865; J. Birch, "Ossetia: A Caucasian Bosnia in microcosm", *Central Asian Survey*, 1995, 14, 1, 1995, pp. 43-74; J. Birch, "Ossetia: land of uncertain frontiers and manipulative elites", *Central Asian Survey*, 1999, 18, 4, pp. 501-534; G., Hewitt, "A question of identity and ownership", *Central Asian Survey*, 1993, 12, 3, pp. 267-323; G. Hewitt, "Abkhazia, Georgia, and the Circassians", *Central Asian Survey*, 1999, 18, 4, pp. 463-499. D. Lynch, "The conflict in Abkhazia, Dilemmas in Russia's 'peacekeeping policy", London, 1998, RIIA discussion paper #77, p. 60.

and, by the end of 1995, to consolidate all coercive powers under the interior, security and defence ministries (the "power ministries"). Shevardnadze established a broad-based political party, the Citizens' Union of Georgia (CUG) in 1993, which facilitated his leadership (with the adoption of a new constitution) and his victory in the presidential and parliamentary elections of 5 November 1995, during which practically no space was left for the opposition.⁵

Although Shevardnadze brought a degree of much desired stability, he had little success in resolving the so-called "frozen conflicts" and restoring territorial integrity. Besides Abkhazia and South Ossetia, the southwestern province of Ajara is virtually self-governing, though it still participates in Georgian state institutions. Another area, which until recently was largely uncontrolled, is the Pankisi Valley – home to several thousand Chechen refugees.⁶

Endemic corruption and basic social problems progressively created massive discontent, and new parties began to compete with the CUG.⁷ In the 1998 local government elections, when the issues had shifted from security to economics, the Labour Party did well in Tbilisi.⁸ However, pro-presidential forces controlled both national and local election commissions, which made it relatively easy for them

⁵ The election campaign was mainly dominated by security and stability issues. L. Allison, "The Georgian Elections of November 1995", *Electoral Studies*, 1996, 15, 2, pp. 275-280. On democratisation in Georgia, see: L. Allison, "Problems of Democratization in the Republic of Georgia", *Democratization*, vol. 3, N°4, 1996, pp. 517-529. D. Slider, "Recent Elections in Georgia: At Long Last, Stability?", *Democratization*, vol. 8, N°4, 2000, pp. 517-532.

to organise fraud.9 In 1999, parliamentary election monitors observed massive fraud, organised on a regional basis, notwithstanding Georgia's new membership in the Council of Europe. President Shevardnadze was re-elected in 2000 with more than 76 per cent of the votes and an official turnout of 76 per cent, though independent observers put both figures lower.¹⁰ The 2002 local elections were limited to local councils and to the mayor's office in some cities and did not include regional governors and local executives.¹¹ The opposition New Right and Industrialists parties, as well as the government, were reported to be engaged in bribery of voters in the regions.¹² Small opposition parties focused their efforts in the capital, however, where the proportional system worked in their favour, and Shevardnadze's CUG received less than 2.5 per cent of the votes.¹³

B. GEOPOLITICS

The Caucasus region in the post-Soviet era concentrates a number of entrenched geopolitical problems, which have been dealt with as regional security issues (armed conflicts, crime and terrorism), and has also become a focus of international energy politics.

It has experienced the most armed conflicts of any former Soviet region.¹⁴ In the northern Caucasus, there have been wars between Ingushetia and North Ossetia (1992) and in Chechnya (1994-1996, and again since 1999). In the southern Caucasus, Georgia has been torn apart by the aforementioned "frozen conflicts" with the separatist regions of Abkhazia and South Ossetia, while Azerbaijan and Armenia remain in confrontation over Nagorno

⁶ The Pankisi Valley is mostly populated by Georgian Kists, a Muslim group related to the Chechens. In 1999, after the second Chechnya war began, it saw an influx of several thousand Chechen refugees. As a result it has become very important in Georgian-Russian and Georgian-American relations. Both the U.S. and Russia have branded the Pankisi as a safe haven for terrorists – the former claiming Al-Qaeda connections, and the latter citing Chechens. In 2002, Shevardnadze accepted U.S. assistance in the Pankisi, while repeatedly denying Russia's demands to conduct anti-terrorist activities.

 ⁷ In May 2003, 54 per cent of the voters considered that the economic situation had worsened over the past year. IRI Georgian National Voter Study, May 2003, p. 34, pie chart 1.
 ⁸ National Democratic Institute (NDI), "A Brief History of Elections in Georgia, 2003".

⁹ Eurasianet, Overview of the October 31, 1999 Parliamentary Elections in Georgia. www.eurasianet.org/ departments/ election/georgia/geoverview.html.

¹⁰ NDI, "Brief History", op. cit.

¹¹ Despite the obligations of the European Charter of Local Self-Government signed by Georgia on 29 May 2002 and the president's promise that Gamgebelies (local executives) and city mayors would be directly elected, the parliament failed to make the necessary changes to the legislation after the president threatened to veto any amendments that would deprive him of the right to appoint Gamgebelies.

¹² ISFED report on local elections, 2002.

¹³ Ibid. In Tbilisi, a 4 per cent threshold had to be crossed by parties to obtain seats in the city council.

¹⁴ J. Radvanyi, « Jeux et drames frontaliers dans l'URSS de la perestroïka », *Revue géographique de l'Est*, vol.31, N°2, 1991, pp. 159-170.

Karabakh, occupied by the latter since 1992. These "no war – no peace" situations have created new security problems, such as criminal activities that flourish in the absence of the rule of law, and threatened ethnic clashes in Georgian districts populated by minorities like the Armenians of Javakheti, the Azeris of Kvemo Kartli and the Kists and Chechens of the Pankisi Valley.

The broader Caspian area, including the Caucasus, ¹⁶ holds some of the largest unexploited oil and gas reserves in the world. Georgia is a key transit country on the Southern Caucasus corridor identified by Western companies and governments as their preferred route for bringing Caspian oil and gas from Azerbaijan to world markets without passing through Russia. This strategic choice meant that reliable political partners had to be found in both Azerbaijan and Georgia. The politics of energy thus developed virtually apart from efforts to resolve conflicts in the region. ¹⁷

Indeed, two security agendas coexist in Georgia. If the West and Russia cannot link them, pipeline politics, with a minimal security investment in an "oil and gas police", will probably prevail over sustainable development, democratisation and conflict resolution. Such a short-term approach would be highly damaging both for the region itself and for the external players, who one day would have to face the consequences of laissez-faire policies.

1. External Players

With Russia to its north, Turkey to the west and Iran close to the south, Georgia has always been at the intersection of spheres of influence. For many Russian politicians, it belongs to the periphery of the Soviet empire, whose legitimate heir is the Russian Federation, itself a country with Caucasus territory.

There are so many cross-border interests between Russia and Georgia that internationally recognised borders begin to lose their legal meaning. The introduction by Moscow in December 2000 of a visa regime for Georgia that exempted South Ossetia and Abkhazia indicated that Russia remained interested in integrating territory and populations, and that it effectively considered Georgia a domestic rather than a foreign affairs issue. At a personal level, many Russian policy-makers share a common past with Caucasus personalities.¹⁸

Strategically, Russia has sought to protect the Soviet Union's old southern borders with Turkey and Iran, keeping military bases on Georgian and Armenian territory. Russian policies towards Georgia, which will be looked at more closely in subsequent ICG reporting on external aspects of Georgia's security, have been ambiguous, contradictory, incoherent and unpredictable, implemented by competing actors inside the Federation, destabilising Georgia while establishing a collection of precarious armistices between the separatist regions and Tbilisi. 19 Instability has undermined any Western efforts at conflict resolution and political and economic development. In the wake of 11 September 2001, Russia accepted a small American military presence in Georgia, the Train and Equip Program, to assist the Georgian military as part of the international fight against terrorism.20

Since President Putin came to power, Russia has favoured an economic strategy aimed at regaining influence over the whole Caucasus region by massive investments in key sectors. The latest example was in August 2003 when it was announced that the main (U.S.-owned) electricity distributing company, AES Telasi, would be sold to the Russian RAO United Energy Systems. This provoked

¹⁵ B. Coppieters (ed.), *Contested Borders in the Caucasus*, op. cit.

¹⁶ G. Chufrin, (ed.), *Security in the Caspian Sea Region* (Stockholm, 2001), p. 375. This book defines the Caspian region as the five littoral states (Azerbaijan, Iran, Kazakhstan, Russia and Turkmenistan) and their immediate neighbours in the South Caucasus (Armenia and Georgia) and Central Asia (Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan and Uzbekistan).

¹⁷ A minor exception has been the EU TRACECA program, which tried to use the transportation issue as a diplomatic tool to improve Azerbaijan-Armenia relations. D. Helly, «Un corridor de transport Asie-Europe: Traceca, l'Union européenne et sa Route de la Soie», *Courrier des pays de l'Est*, 2001, N°1019, pp. 52-64.

¹⁸ The de facto President of Abkhazia, Vladislav Ardzinba, studied in the Moscow State Institute of Oriental Studies headed by Evegeni Primakov, the later Russian foreign minister, who grew up in Tbilisi, speaks Georgian and has never had particularly good relations with Eduard Shevardnadze. Another former Russian Foreign Minister, Andrei Kozyrev, was reportedly a protégé of Shevardnadze.

¹⁹ D. Lynch, "Separatist states and post-Soviet conflicts", *International Affairs*, London, 2002, vol. 78, N°4, pp. 831-848; P. Baev, "Russia's Policies in the Caucasus", RIIA paper, Former Soviet South Project, London, RIIA, 1997, p. 62.

²⁰ G. Nodia, Hearing: "The Republic of Georgia: Democracy, Human Rights and Security", Commission on Security and Cooperation in Europe, Washington, 24 September 2002. www.csce.gov.

vigorous reactions from the public, the media and some political parties, who described it as an indication of the end of Georgian independence. Moreover, it contradicted government rhetoric about a Western-oriented foreign policy.²¹

Turkey regards Georgia and the Caucasus as immediate neighbours, markets to dominate and former historical areas of occupation. These interests led Turkey to launch the Black Sea Economic Cooperation (BSEC) as a forum for regional cooperation.²² A significant Abkhazian diaspora in Turkey makes Ankara a key factor in resolving that conflict. Since 1992, however, it has had to revise its initial ambitions and allow the U.S. to become the main Western player in Georgia.

Even before September 2001, the U.S. considered Georgia a priority but dealt with it in a broader perspective of stabilisation, support to the Newly Independent States (NIS) of the former Soviet Union and diversification of energy resources. Nonetheless, Georgia was one of the biggest beneficiaries of U.S. aid during the 1990s.²³ The U.S. is active in the Abkhazia peace process, and Georgia has often been on the agenda of high-level bilateral talks with Russia. In the aftermath of 11 September, Georgia was suddenly perceived as a potential haven for terrorists that necessitated special treatment.²⁴

Many analysts see a Moscow-Washington competition in Georgia that is one of the few remnants of the Cold War. Russia is still deeply distrustful of the U.S. energy and military strategy in the region; the U.S. has occasionally made provocative gestures, like the flight in July 2003 from Tbilisi of an AWACS plane above the

²¹ The substance of the deal remains unclear, however. There was press speculation about possible Georgian shares in the company (via Georgian business circles in Russia allegedly close to the Shevardnadze family). *Kronika*, 18-25 August 2003, p. 1. Some opposition parties were even accused in the press of being part of it, suggesting a blurring of the distinction between authorities and opposition. Another version was that AES negotiated the transaction with RAOUES in return for business opportunities in Russia. ICG interview with a Western diplomat, Baku, October 2003.

Caucasus mountains. The U.S. insists, however, that both countries share a stake in Georgian stability. This is the rationale advanced for Washington's vigorous support for a democratic political transition.

The EU is the second largest Western donor. It has focused on humanitarian aid, transportation infrastructure, state reforms, food security, and conflict prevention. It has developed joint actions with the OSCE in South Ossetia and taken an active part in that organisation's mission of monitoring movements between Georgia and the northern Caucasus (Russian) republics of Chechnya, Ingushetia and Dagestan. Nevertheless, because of the sometimes contradictory interests, or lack of interest, among its member states, and despite the nomination of a special envoy for the South Caucasus, Finnish diplomat Heiki Talvitie, the EU has not been able to establish a common regional strategy.²⁵

2. Why Georgia Matters

As a U.S. scholar has written: "the South Caucasus is a strategically important transit point from Europe and is at the heart of America's evolving 'Greater Middle East' vision, which considers weak or failing states as serious security risks that can easily become terrorist breeding grounds". There are a number of reasons why the region's relative stability since 1994 is unlikely to last.

First, the so-called "frozen conflicts" are by no means completely frozen. Violent incidents occur on a regular basis between Armenian and Azerbaijani forces, and between Abkhazian and Georgian paramilitaries. No satisfactory constitutional and territorial solutions to the conflicts have been found in any of the three countries of the South Caucasus.

Secondly, the local alliances benefiting from "no war – no peace" situations are unstable, short-term and, therefore, highly unpredictable. Any longer-term strategy towards the region is built on sand while the frozen conflicts persist.

Thirdly, the ethnic composition of the region means that international borders are not barriers to the export of instability. Any new conflict or internal disorder

²² See BSEC website, http://www.bsec.gov.tr/.

²³ "U.S. Aid Cut: a Political Blow to the Government", Civil Georgia, 1 October 2003. According to the U.S. embassy in Tbilisi, Georgia has received up to U.S.\$700 million in assistance since 1992, plus U.S.\$376 million in USAID assistance since 1996.

²⁴ "Georgia 'Train and Equip Program' Begins", U.S. Department of Defence press release, 29 April 2002.

²⁵ D. Helly, "What role for the EU in South Caucasus security after September 11?", *Connections*, June 2002.

²⁶ Z. Baran, "Why the U.S. Needs to Pay Attention to the South Caucasus", *The National Interest*, 24 September 2003.

in Georgia would unavoidably have a serious impact in the wider neighbourhood of Armenia, Azerbaijan, Turkey and the northern Caucasus.

Fourthly, the economic and social situations in all three countries of the southern Caucasus are terrible. Their populations have considerably decreased since independence because of massive emigration of young and educated citizens to Russia and the West. In a few years, when enlargement to Romania and Bulgaria – and eventually possibly Turkey as well – extends the EU's borders to the western Black Sea coast and therefore to the Caucasus, the region's multi-dimensional problems can be expected to impact on Europe with increasing urgency.

III. WHAT LED TO THE REVOLUTION

The battle lines drawn for the 2003 legislative election were clear-cut. The law required that a party secure 7 per cent of the vote in order to enter the parliament. On one side, pro-government forces led by President Shevardnadze's CUG were trying to keep power; on the other, the emerging opposition sought to challenge the ruling elite. Since Shevardnadze was expected to retire in 2005, the stakes included control of levers of power and influence that would be significant for the presidential race in that year.²⁷ On 23 September, the Central Election Commission (CEC) registered nine election blocs and over a dozen parties. Most opinion polls published that month showed opposition parties ahead.²⁸

Several forces had opposed the Shevardnadze regime for a number of years. The Zviadists were fragmented and weak but shared a common nostalgia for the Gamsakhurdia period. Some had continued a small-scale armed struggle against Shevardnadze in the 1990s and been vigorously repressed. The Zviadists were nearly absent from the 2003 election campaign, though a bloc led by Guram Absandze,²⁹ comprising his "Union of Restoring National Consent and Justice" and a small monarchist party, was registered.³⁰ Zviad Gamsakhurdia's son, in contrast, expressed support for the pro-presidential bloc.

More recent opponents included those who became leaders of the November revolution - Nino Burjanadze, Zurab Zhvania and Mikheil Saakashvili - the latter a former CUG member who had been minister of justice in 2000-2001 (but resigned to fight a parliamentary by-election), as well as chairperson of the parliamentary legal

²⁷ Presidential elections were last held in April 2000.

²⁸ Rustavi 2/Institute for Polling and Marketing, Survey, 8-12 September, 1300 respondents.

²⁹ Guram Absandze was Zviad Gamsakhurdia's finance minister. He was arrested in Russia, extradited to Georgia in late 1998, charged with involvement in the attempted assassination of President Shevardnadze on 9 February 1998 and jailed. His case was followed by Amnesty International and the European Court of Human Rights. After he mysteriously escaped from prison in 2000, he was pardoned by President Shevardnadze in April 2002. A citizens' initiative group officially proposed him as a parliamentary candidate in 1999 and a presidential candidate in January 2000.

³⁰ ISFED, "Election Update", 2 October 2003.

committee (1995-1998) and of the CUG Parliamentary Faction (1998-1999).

As minister, Saakashvili was much favoured by the West for his anti-corruption efforts; he tried to promote a bill on illegal property confiscation, which the president strongly opposed. His National Movement (NM) coalition included the Republican Party of David Berdzenishvili, and the Union of National Forces headed by Zviad Dzidziguri. The National Movement made its debut in the 2002 local elections when it got the second highest results in Tbilisi, and Saakashvili was elected to chair the city council. The National Movement fought the 2003 election under the slogan "Georgia without Shevardnadze"31. Its spectacular campaign in Ajara, Kvemo Kartli and Samegrelo appeared to be very effective, despite the fact that supporters provoked violent incidents with the police and local authorities in the regions Saakashvili visited, and there were mutterings that he had used city council funds for the campaign. Both Fair Elections, the Georgian NGO coalition which monitored the November 2003 vote, and the U.S.-based Global Strategy Group, which conducted an exit poll, concluded that the National Movement was the most popular single party. Fair Elections estimated its share of the vote at 26 per cent, Global Strategy at 20 per cent.

Nino Burjanadze,³² speaker of the parliament, emerged in August 2003 as head of an opposition electoral alliance named the "Burjanadze-Democrats". She had gained tremendous popular support for her fair behaviour in the legislature and her anti-Shevardnadze positions on electoral issues as well as the energy deal, which she described as betrayal.³³ Burjanadze, as an individual, led in most national opinion polls though her new alliance's popularity was less clear-cut.³⁴ Her electoral partners

former Speaker of Parliament Zurab Zhvania,³⁵ which had emerged from internal divisions in the CUG. During the 2002 campaign, Zhvania had attempted to lead the CUG out of the presidential bloc.³⁶ The struggle, eventually resolved in court, was won by the pro-Shevardnadze wing, led by Levan Mamaladze, and Zhvania then had to build his own political force from scratch. The UDP focused on social and economic issues, advocating a significant increase of the minimum wage, and also called for a Western-oriented foreign policy. Fair Elections and Global Strategy each placed the Burjanadze-Democrats alliance in fourth place, with 10 per cent and 8 per cent of the vote, respectively.

were the United Democrats party (UDP), headed by

Four further parties are represented in the old parliament and so will play a significant role in the transition. The Labour Party, founded in 1995, lacks a coherent structure and depends almost entirely upon its charismatic leader, Shalva Natelashvili.³⁷ Nevertheless, its socialist ideas – free healthcare, education and social services – have made it popular among the large population of poor Georgians and allowed it to absorb most of what remained of the communist electorate.³⁸ It won the 2002 city council

September 2003, p. 3, Civil Georgia, 20 September 2003 (http://www.civil.ge), *Akhali Versia*, 22-28 September 2003, p. 3.

p. 3.

State University Biology Department, he became involved with the Green movement in 1988 and has served in parliament since 1992. He was CUG General Secretary from 1993 to 1997 and one of the leaders of that party until 2001 when he broke with Shevardnadze and formed the UDP. Zhvania is a godfather of the former Kvemo Kartli governor Levan Mamaladze, still a leader of CUG.

³⁶ The main leaders of the alliance are mostly former ministers or speakers and deputy speakers of the parliament.

³⁷ J. Devdariani, "Reformists vie to establish power base in Georgian Local Elections", Eurasianet.org., 29 May 2002. Shalva Natelashvili was a member of parliament in 1991-1992, 1992-1995, and 1995-1999. He is an author of the current constitution. A lawyer by education, he completed post-graduated studies at the USSR Ministry of Foreign Affairs Diplomatic Academy in 1989. He was a member of the CUG and a head of the Parliamentary Legal committee in 1992-1995. He headed a Labour faction in the parliament elected in 1995.

³⁸ ICG interview, September 2003. In a telephone poll conducted by "MGM" in various regions, and published by *Alia* on 18 September 2003, the Labour party led in most regions. However, its advantage was not as clear-cut in the

³¹ ICG interview, September 2003.

³² Nino Burjanadze was born in Kutaisi. Her father, Anzor Burjanadze, a well known Soviet apparatchik in the bread sector, is said to be close friend of President Shevardnadze. She was a member of the parliaments elected in 1995 and 1999 and became speaker in November 2001. In 2000-2001 she was the chairperson of the Foreign Relations Parliamentary Committee. Since 2000 she has been vice president of the OSCE Parliamentary Assembly.

³³ On 6 August 2003, she declared: "I am absolutely sure that the people do not want electricity at the price of independence", Johnson's Russia List, http://www.cdi.org.

³⁴ See opinion polls (based on small samples in various regions) published in *Alia*, 30 October 2003, p. 4., *Rezonansi*, 22 August 2003, p. 1, *Alia*, 24-25 July 2003, p. 1, *Alia*, 18-19

election in Tbilisi, but surprisingly yielded the chairmanship to Saakashvili.³⁹ The party's funding is unclear, but some link it to its key member, former communication minister Pridon Injia.⁴⁰ It appeared to finish third in the 2003 poll, Fair Elections giving it 17 per cent and Global Strategy 14 per cent.

The Democratic Revival Union was founded in Ajara in 1992 by the head of the Ajarian Supreme Council, Aslan Abashidze, but has expanded across the country. Activists insist that it has never been a purely Ajarian party.41 Revival obtained four parliamentary seats in parliament in 1992, 32 in 1995 and 58 in 1999. 42 It presented itself as an opponent of the Shevardnadze regime and in western Georgia and Kvemo Kartli gained the adherence of a number of Zviadist activists, who considered Abashidze the best heir of Gamsakhurdia. Revival's message was based upon Abashidze's reputed economic successes in the autonomous republic.43 It was difficult to say, however, whether Revival was a genuine opposition party since the Ajarian leadership had never failed to find some compromise with Tbilisi's authorities and, in the past, with pro-Russian forces like the Socialist Party (which was part of the pro-presidential alliance in 2003). Indeed, it was the announcement of the official election returns from Ajara which triggered the protests that eventually brought Shevardnadze down; while Fair Elections reckoned that Revival had 8 per cent, and Global Strategy that it barely topped the 7 per cent threshold, the official returns gave it roughly three times that level of support, trailing only the inflated figures for the CUG itself.

The New Rights party (NRP) was founded in early 2001 by former CUG members, led by David

same poll conducted in late October and published on 30 October 2003.

Gamkrelidze,⁴⁴ who had left the ruling party and created a new parliamentary faction in 2000. It is dependent upon the resources of prominent businessmen like Levan Gachechiladze, the chairman of the Georgian Wine and Spirit Company (GWS). It has thirteen members in the old parliament, all but one defectors from CUG.⁴⁵ The party came perilously close to extinction in 2003, with the Fair Elections tabulation and the officially declared results alike putting it just over the 7 per cent threshold, while Global Strategy estimated it at just under.

The "Industry Will Save Georgia" (Industrialists) Party, was led by a beer magnate, Gogi Topadze, and supported by other well-known entrepreneurs, like the parliamentarian Levan Pirveli, who has interests in the energy sector. ⁴⁶ Founded in 1998 by businessmen who had benefited from presidential favour, the party entered parliament in 1999 with fifteen seats. On foreign policy, its pro-Russian orientation put it close to Revival and to some members of the pro-government coalition. Fair Elections and the Global Strategy Group scored its 2003 vote at 5 per cent and 3 per cent, respectively.

A. ELECTIONS – FREE AND FAIR?

The widespread fraud during the 2002 local elections⁴⁷ had demonstrated the urgent necessity for a new election code and a Central Election Commission that would reflect the changing political landscape.

The international community created in late 2002 an Ambassadorial Working Group (AWG) and a Technical Working Group (TWG), whose goals were to assist in the holding of free and fair elections in 2003.⁴⁸ Negotiations among Georgian politicians

³⁹ Saakashvili and Natelashvili, as well as their party activists, have often attempted to discredit the other by charging secret cooperation with Shevardnadze.

⁴⁰ Injia was alleged to have earned his wealth during his time as minister and to have abused his position in order to create a network of powerful companies that controlled most of the communications business in Georgia. http://www.freedom house.org. A criminal case was initiated against him but the prosecutor failed to persuade the parliament to lift his impunity.

⁴¹ ICG interviews, July and August 2003.

⁴² OSCE/ODIHR, "Georgia Parliamentary Elections 31 October & 14 November 1999, Final Report", Warsaw, 7 February 2000. The ODIHR is the OSCE's Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights.

⁴³ ICG interviews, July and August 2003.

⁴⁴ Former Chairman of the Healthcare and Social Services Committee in the parliament and former member of the Tbilisi city council, David Gamkrelidze owns the largest insurance company in Georgia, "Aldagi", a quasi monopoly.

⁴⁵ See the New Rights' website, http://axlebi.com/.

⁴⁶ See articles at http://www.dosier.ge.

⁴⁷ "Local Elections in Georgia a Disappointment, says Council of Europe's Congress", 3 June 2002. http://press.coe.int. There was massive fraud at every stage in 2002, from the voters list registration to the final counting, and from local to national level.

⁴⁸ Diplomats, civil society activists and political experts from the U.S., UK, France, Germany, Turkey, the Netherlands, Italy, Greece, Israel, the Czech Republic, Romania, and also the UNDP, the OSCE, the Council of Europe and the EU

over the new election code and composition of the CEC, however, went nowhere. Parliamentary sessions were held up by frequent boycotts and lack of quorums. On 3 June 2003, rallies were organised by the main opposition parties in front of the parliament in Tbilisi and in other cities, demanding immediate and swift reform of the CEC. Opposition leaders were joined by Speaker Burjanadze, who attempted to find a consensus among all political forces.

The turning point was former U.S. Secretary of State James Baker's visit in early July. Baker, an old friend of Shevardnadze, published guidelines for fair elections, together with free and recommendations. According to these, commissions at all levels, including the CEC, should have fifteen members: five from the pro-presidential camp, nine from the opposition, and a chairperson appointed by the OSCE. Despite preliminary agreement during Baker's visit, it was not until 5 August that the parliament was able to agree on the following allocation of the opposition seats: three for the Revival Union, two for the Industrialists, and one each for Labour, the United Democrats, the National Movement, and New Rights. The opposition factions protested that the decision violated the parity principle and could lead to an alliance between the government and the Revival and Industrialist parties that might control two thirds of the seats.⁴⁹

The next big issue was the CEC chairmanship. The OSCE wanted to avoid full responsibility for managing the election, as it had in Bosnia and Kosovo, in order to demonstrate local ownership of the process. Diplomats emphasised that Georgia, unlike the Balkan entities, was not in a post-conflict situation. Russia, cautioned its fellow OSCE member states against interference in Georgian internal affairs. Consequently, there was readiness to trust the authorities' commitment to organise elections that would be less fraudulent than in 1999.⁵⁰

Nevertheless, the OSCE and Council of Europe had to choose broadly acceptable candidates for the

have since been meeting on a regular basis in order to urge the Georgian authorities and the parliament to improve the electoral process swiftly. chairmanship from a pool of 26 aspirants. On 31 August, after intensive consultations with Shevardnadze, political parties, and civil society, the international organisations submitted three names to Shevardnadze: Davit Usupashvili, a lawyer; Vakhtang Khmaladze, an MP and one of the authors of the new election code; and Nana Devdariani, the ombudsperson. On 1 September Shevardnadze appointed Devdariani.⁵¹ Some opposition leaders, including Burjanadze, were dissatisfied because of her old associations with the Socialist Party, a part of the pro-presidential alliance.⁵²

While the year of endeavour had produced some formal progress at least on the election code and the CEC, it was clear that massive fraud was still possible.

B. ELECTION DAY AND AFTER

The campaign and the 2 November elections themselves were chaotic. There were manifold procedural irregularities; voter lists were in a complete mess, and further complications were caused by frequently changing, unclear, and often contradictory instructions from the CEC. Numerous raids on polling stations, procedural violations, and instances of violence against elections monitors were reported throughout the country. The OSCE observation mission's preliminary conclusions stated that: "The 2 November parliamentary elections in Georgia fell short of a number of OSCE commitments and other international standards for democratic elections". 53

Despite the efforts by donor organisations to ensure development of accurate voter lists, the problem was overwhelming.⁵⁴ Baker had urged the Georgian

⁴⁹ Civil Georgia, "Rule on CEC Composition Causes Controversy", posted on 5 August 2003.

⁵⁰ As a Western diplomat declared: "The main benchmark for us is that elections are better organised than the previous ones", ICG interview, September 2003.

⁵¹ Nana Devdariani, a journalist by profession, was a leader of the Socialist Party in 1999-2000 before being elected ombudsperson.

⁵² Civil Georgia, "Public Defender Becomes CEC Chairperson", posted on 1 September 2003.

⁵³ "Statement of Preliminary Findings and Conclusions", OSCE/ODIHR, OSCE PA, Council of Europe PA, European Parliament, Tbilisi, 3 November 2003.

⁵⁴ On 26 February 2003 President Shevardnadze issued a decree, "On Improvement of [the] Electoral System of Georgia and Measures to Ensure the Fair Conduct of the 2003 Parliamentary Elections", which instructed the ministry of interior to compile voter data throughout the country. The International Foundation for Election Systems (IFES) assisted the CEC in computerising the voter lists. Almost 600 personnel worked on the process of entering data into 100 computers.

authorities to publish exact voter lists before 1 September, at polling stations as well as via the Internet. The lists were initially publicised only in early October and were generally criticised as inaccurate and open to manipulation and fraud.⁵⁵ Despite this, joint efforts were made by opposition parties to improve the lists and have their constituencies as fully represented as possible.⁵⁶ However, a week before the elections, it was clear that it would have been impossible to make all the amendments to the computerised data, and the CEC almost unanimously opted for the old method of handwritten lists, not published in advance.

Not surprisingly, inaccurate voter lists appeared to be the biggest problem on election day, disenfranchising many voters. The only exception was Ajara, where there has been a marked increase of registered voters since 1990, with over 90 per cent voting for Abashidze's Revival Party. Television news reported that tens of thousands failed to find themselves in the voter lists, including many who had been on the preliminary computerised lists. Some of their dead relatives and acquaintances were there, however. Contradictory CEC instructions – the regulation on lists alone was changed twice – further complicated the situation.

Voting was also marred by numerous irregularities and serious violations. Locally organised election observers, including the International Society for Fair Elections and Democracy (ISFED) and the Georgian Young Lawyers Association (GYLA), reported numerous violations throughout the country, with particularly bad situations in Kvemo Kartli and Ajara. ISFED observers were expelled from polling stations in several regions and were physically assaulted in Tkibuli (Imereti region). Police detained two of their observers in Ajara, one of whom was ordered into three months pre-trial detention by a local court and as of this writing remains in custody. A major irregularity reported by media and observed

by ISFED and GYLA, was multiple voting by security forces,⁵⁹ who also made shows of strength, supposedly to "prevent destabilisation". The ministry of interior deployed rapid reaction units of the riot police in Rustavi, Mtskheta, and Zugdidi, while the minister of state security announced a large find near Mtskheta of weapons supposedly to have been used for armed attacks during the elections and a possible coup.

The OSCE mission summarised that the multiple irregularities "contributed to a climate of uncertainty and mistrust, and raise[s] questions about the and capacity of willingness the Georgian governmental and parliamentary authorities to conduct a credible election process".60 Delays continued even after the vote. The four-day deadline for announcement of the preliminary results was not observed and gave rise to rumours about back-door negotiations between political forces. This stoked discontent among the National Movement and the Burjanadze-Democrats who, on the basis of ISFED's parallel vote tabulation, 61 accused the authorities of massive fraud. Opposition leaders addressed a demonstration of 10,000 people on the evening of 4 November from a balcony of the city hall. Zurab Zhvania announced creation of the "United comprising Opposition Front", the National Movement, Burjanadze-Democrats, and the "Ertoba" (Unity) parties. Saakashvili's rhetoric was the most aggressive, threatening mass rallies nationwide unless the opposition's victory was recognised. The other allegedly opposition parties remained silent.⁶²

The arrival of the votes from Ajara on 6 November finally defined the results. Revival led the tally at

⁵⁵ Opposition parties claimed that as many as 600,000 dead people remained on the lists, while 30 per cent of eligible voters had been excluded. See www.civil.ge, "Mess in Voter Lists", posted on 10 October 2003.

⁵⁶ ICG interview with Vasil Maglaperidze, candidate in Saburtalo District of Tbilisi, October 2003.

⁵⁷ "2003 Georgian Parliamentary Elections", Statement by LINKS, 3 November 2003.

⁵⁸ For problems with election procedures in Ajara, see below. The authorities in Ajara compiled voter lists for the Autonomous Republic but did not provide the CEC with their data and ignored all legal deadlines.

⁵⁹ These forces were put on high alert prior to the elections, and though CEC prohibited them to vote for candidates in districts other than their own, this decision was overruled at the last minute by the Tbilisi District Court, allowing several hundred military officers and law enforcement personnel to be added to the supplementary lists. Observers and media reported that police and military voted several times in different precincts.

⁶⁰ "Statement of Preliminary Findings and Conclusions", OSCE/ODIHR, OSCE PA, Council of Europe PA, European Parliament, Tbilisi, 3 November 2003.

⁶¹ According to ISFED's parallel vote tally, NM obtained 26.2 per cent, FNG 18.9 per cent, Labour 17.3 per cent, Burjanadze-Democrats 10.15 per cent, Revival 8.1 per cent, New Rights 7.9 per cent and Industrialists 5.2 per cent. Fair Elections preliminary statement on Parliamentary Elections of 2 November 2003.

⁶² "Protesters gather for Georgia rally", BBC News, 5 November 2003.

various stages before ending in second place, with Saakashvili's National Movement third. This triggered an around-the-clock demonstration in front of the parliament organised by the National Movement and Burjanadze-Democrats. Their demands appeared to differ, the former calling for the authorities to recognise the opposition victory, the latter asking for new elections. The Burjanadze-Democrats also announced that they would boycott the new parliament.

After a failed attempt to negotiate a deal with the opposition leaders and faced with thousands demonstrating in Tbilisi, Shevardnadze left for Batumi, the capital of the Ajara Autonomous Republic, to close ranks with Abashidze against their common enemy, Saakashvili. Abashidze then went to Armenia as Shevardnadze's envoy to meet the Russian minister of defence and on to Baku and Moscow explicitly to secure support for the president. The Shevardnadze-Abashidze alliance was also visible in Tbilisi. As soon as the opposition announced a weekend break in its protest in order to organise "disobedience committees" throughout the country, the street in front of the parliament was occupied by pro-government forces from Revival, the Industrialists, and the pro-presidential "For a New Georgia" coalition. They sought to stay until the parliament convened, depriving the opposition of the venue for rallies but increasing the likelihood of confrontation.

Two weeks after the initial opposition rallies, a compromise seemed less and less likely. President Shevardnadze ignored opposition demands and summoned the first session of parliament to meet two days after final results⁶³ were announced on 20 November. Saakashvili collected his supporters throughout the country, directing them to the capital Tbilisi. On 22 November tens of thousands gathered in Freedom Square in front of the Tbilisi municipality with only one demand: Shevardnadze's resignation. Opposition leaders and the president alike agreed that the decisive question was whether the new parliament could be convened.

The session was to start at 4 p.m. with a Shevardnadze address. Freedom Square was packed

with peaceful protesters, who managed to move to the front of the state chancellery unhindered by the police. A quorum for the new parliament had gathered by 5 p.m., and Shevardnadze opened the session but failed to finish his speech, as Saakashvili and his supporters dramatically burst into the chamber. The president was escorted away by his bodyguards, and the session was aborted.

Immediately after storming the parliament, protesters seized the state chancellery. Shevardnadze did not give up easily and declared a national state of emergency. The opposition leaders called for more people to come and defend their victory, and Burjanadze, as speaker of the outgoing parliament, declared that Shevardnadze had effectively left office, and she had become the acting head of state. The rally remained peaceful, and the announcement of the state of emergency, intended to intimidate, had the opposite effect. The ministers of defence and interior praised Shevardnadze for not using force. It was clear that it would be impossible to enforce the state of emergency as more and more units of those ministries joined the protestors.

The U.S. ambassador, who visited the state chancellery several times a day throughout the growing crisis, and the Russian leadership, which had been similarly engaged (Presidents Putin and Shevardnadze spoke almost daily on the telephone), increased their efforts to further a peaceful resolution. Most dramatically, Igor Ivanov, the Russian minister of foreign affairs, flew in that night to perform a reconnaissance of the new political landscape (Russia did not know the three main opposition leaders well) and mediate. The next day, 23 November, he met several times with the president and opposition leaders, finally personally bringing Saakashvili and Zhvania to the session with Shevardnadze that resulted in the president's resignation. A close observer concluded:

It was not that the foreign powers consciously undermined Shevardnadze, but simply nobody stood up to his defence, thinking his departure would simplify rather than complicate the situation in the long run. Russia's ambiguity towards Eduard Shevardnadze has helped the opposition to force the embattled president out of office.⁶⁴

⁶³ The final results as published gave the presidential bloc, "For a New Georgia", 38 of the 150 proportionally allocated seats; Revival 33; Saakashvili's National Movement 32; Labour twenty; the Burjanadze-Democrats fifteen; and New Rights twelve.

⁶⁴ J. Devdariani, "Russia's guarded watchfulness", Civil Georgia, 29 November 2003.

IV. ENSURING STATE CONTINUITY

A. STABILITY IN THE TRANSITION PERIOD

Shevardnadze's regime operated at three levels: a formal legal system, including state structures that performed according to a constitution that concentrated power in the executive; a hidden level that mixed personal relationships and feudal allegiances; and a third level, less visible yet and closely linked to organised crime. The key actors were those toward whom all chains of authority or income-generating activity led. Until his resignation, these were Shevardnadze himself, the major ministers (state minister, interior, foreign affairs, defence and national security), the national security the prosecutor's office council, and Shevardnadze parliamentarians. These people or institutions were the pillars of the system. The fact that the president was isolated from decision-making raised serious doubts about some ministers' loyalty in the last days. Even if they wished to advise him, they could not because he was isolated by relatives and traditional allies.65

Some of these persons have announced intentions to stay and facilitate a peaceful transition. These include the secretary of the national security council, Tedo Japaridze, who was appointed interim foreign minister on 29 November⁶⁶ and the chief of staff of the state chancellery, Petre Mamradze. All are considered to have been loyal to Shevardnadze and favourable to a balanced policy towards the U.S. and Russia. The minister of interior, a key power behind the regime and accused of masterminding the election fraud, had hoped to stay, but resigned under pressure from the interim president.⁶⁷

In a matter of days, control of the security forces has shifted to deputy ministers, with the exception of Defence Minister Tevzadze, who kept his post. Since an interim president cannot appoint new ministers directly, nominations reflecting the new circumstances were approved by parliament on 27 November. Zhvania became state minister, and Gia Baramidze, a UDP leader, became minister of interior. Structures like the ministry of justice forces, part of the state protection guard (responsible for presidential security), the elite Gulua army battalion, and the Zugdidi and Shavnabada army battalions, had already declared support of the opposition hours before it came to power. Some diplomats, like the ambassador to the Council of Europe, had urged Shevardnadze to resign. ⁶⁸

Some officials immediately stepped down either because they were dependent on Shevardnadze or they did not wish to work with the new leaders. Most had no choice but to quit under pressure. State Minister Jorbenadze, his deputy Giorgi Isakadze, and Imereti Governor Shashiashvili fell into this category.

Time will tell whether the resignations will be followed by dissolution of the criminal networks usually connected to law enforcement agencies⁶⁹ but major changes in the bureaucracy must be avoided at least until new elections since immediate change inside those agencies could put stability at risk during the transition period.

B. THE PRO-SHEVARDNADZE BLOC

From early 2002, the ruling elite had faced growing challenges from the new opposition forces that emerged out of divisions inside President Shevardnadze's ruling Citizens Union of Georgia (CUG) party.⁷⁰

The government had been something of a family affair: 36 per cent of officials in 1997 (and 41 per cent in 1999) were from Shevardnadze's native Guria region although it has only 3 per cent of the

⁶⁵ Several presidential advisers described this isolation to the press after Shevardnadze's resignation.

⁶⁶ Tedo Japaridze, born in 1946, graduated from Tbilisi State University's Department of Western European Languages and Literature. Between 1972 and 1989 he worked in the Foreign Ministry of the Soviet republic of Georgia. From 1992 to 1994 he served as an adviser to the President of Georgia. From 1999 until 2002 he was Georgia's ambassador to the U.S., Canada and Mexico. He became secretary of the national security council in 2002.

⁶⁷ Caucasus Press, 24 November 2003.

⁶⁸ Ibid., 23 November 2003.

⁶⁹ Some kidnappings (usually rapidly solved) in the Inguri region have been attributed to the law enforcement agencies themselves. Since May 2003, about 150 prisoners have mysteriously escaped from jails in Rustavi and Tbilisi. Only a few were recaptured.

⁷⁰ The Citizens Union of Georgia (CUG) was founded in 1993. It claims credit for stability in the country and its integration into international organisations.

population.⁷¹ The pro-presidential parties represented the interests of various state structures, centred on the president and his family. There were two basic categories of supporters: an older group, the former communist nomenklatura and their relatives, and a younger group, who obtained positions in exchange for loyalty to the old guard. Since 2001, the ruling party had been losing young members to the opposition. Those who remained were competing to succeed Shevardnadze inside the CUG.⁷²

Shevardnadze's electoral bloc, For a New Georgia (FNG), was led by a former state minister, Vazha Lortkipanidze, and supported by the media tycoon Badri Patarkatsishvili. Apart from the CUG itself, several small political parties entered the propresidential alliance in order to cross the 7 per cent threshold for parliament. All these now face serious danger given their involvement in the corruption system. Nevertheless, they acquired so much political and economic power thanks to privatisations, abuse of state power and the profits of various business or smuggling activities that it seems unlikely they will

⁷¹ K. Kikabidze and D. Losaberidze, "Institutionalism and Clientelism in Georgia", UNDP Discussion Paper, Tbilisi, 2000. suddenly disappear. However, they will not be able to mobilise their administrative resources in local bodies, police, security forces, and education in the regions now that the "great government distribution" machine has been decapitated.⁷⁵ Opposition leaders will be eager to take over their positions of power, but this needs to be done legally. Spontaneous occupation of official positions should be prevented.

C. TERRITORIAL INTEGRITY

1. The Ajarian Factor

The situation in the autonomous republic of Ajara is somewhat paradoxical. There has been no progress in political transparency since Aslan Abashidze⁷⁶ took power at the beginning of the 1990s but he does enjoy some popular legitimacy⁷⁷ thanks to his apparent dedication to the development of the region's economy.

Two families, the Abashidzes and the Gogitidzes, monopolise power in Ajara: In 2000, according to Georgian political scientists, eight of fourteen officials of the executive, 43 of 80 members of the legislature and two of eight office holders in the upper level of local government were close relatives of President Abashidze.⁷⁸ Relations between Ajara

Various groups exist within the CUG around leaders, the most prominent of whom are: State Minister Avtandil Jorbenadze; the former governor of the Kvemo Kartli region, Levam Mamaladze; and the mayor of Tbilisi, Ivane Zodelava.
 Badri Patarkatsishvili is the former right hand man of Russian oligarch Boris Berezovski and is under indictment in Russia. He announced his support for the New Rights

Russian oligarch Boris Berezovski and is under indictment in Russia. He announced his support for the New Rights Party and the United Democrats in April 2003 but then allied with Shevardnadze.

⁷⁴ The National Democratic Party (NDP) headed by Irina Sarishvili-Chanturia, the Socialist Party, whose leader Vakhtang Rcheulishvili was a deputy speaker of the parliament, the Green Party and the Christian Democratic party (led by Vazha Lordkipanidze), were active members of the bloc. Ghia Chanturia, the former ambassador in Azerbaijan and Chairman of the Georgian International Oil Corporation, and Akaki Chkhaidze, head of the Railways administration (who created his Silk Road Party for the occasion) supported the bloc from spring 2003. Tamaz Nadareishvili, chairman of the Abkhazian Government in exile, who more or less controlled the votes of the internally displaced persons (IDPs) in the country, finally joined the governmental alliance after a flirtation with the opposition in early September 2003. A few weeks later, the FNG made public additional names of supporters such as the extreme nationalist Guram Sharadze (head of the Motherland, Language, Faith Party), and the chief of the general staff of the Georgian armed forces, Lieutenant General Joni Pirtskhalaishvili (who resigned in order to run for the parliament).

⁷⁵ Sophico Sichinava, "Political Fuss or Georgia on the Crossroads", *Monthly International Scientific Popular Magazine*, January 2003. http://www.mmeconomics.com.ge/arc/2000/jurnali%202003/nomer1/art2.htm.

⁷⁶ A former Soviet apparatchik educated in Batumi, Aslan Abashidze was a deputy speaker of the Georgian parliament (1992-1995) and is one of the most prominent political personalities in the country. He was a member of parliament until 1999, has been chairman of the Ajara Supreme Council since 1991, and is also chairman of the Democratic Revival Union Party. He was a candidate in the 2000 presidential elections but withdrew "under indirect pressure from Eduard Shevardnadze via Azerbaijan and Turkey", ICG interview with Aslan Abashidze, Batumi, August 2003. Charismatic and well educated, he wins the personal sympathy of most of his guests for his warm and friendly hospitality. He is the only remaining official from the Gamsakhurdia era and for this has received considerable support from Zviadist forces and other traditional opponents of President Shevardnadze. Severely criticised by the Western press for human rights violations and links to organised crime and corruption, Abashidze feels victimised by a whispering campaign from Tbilisi. He has survived two assassination attempts.

⁷⁷ Election results in Ajara, where the ruling elite usually wins at least 80 to 95 per cent of the votes, are somewhat reminiscent of those obtained under the Soviet system.

⁷⁸ Kikabidze and Losaberidze, op. cit., p. 20.

and Tbilisi are tense, and the region is largely autonomous, seen as "semi-separatist" by some (the comfortable existence of the Russian army base near Batumi strengthens the argument).79 Ajara has a long-standing conflict with the central authorities over budget transfers. Batumi claims that enormous pressure has come from Tbilisi's decision in December 2002 to reroute a significant part of the trade which formerly went from Turkey to Georgia through Ajara around the autonomous republic. A ship rented in Turkey has been carrying trucks along the Turkish Black Sea coast to the port of Poti, on the Georgian coast north of Ajara. Since Ajara's main official income is from customs revenues, Batumi interprets this as a deliberate effort to undermine the Ajarian economy.⁸⁰

Pro-government figures have also supported other initiatives that could undermine Ajara's economic success. Media tycoon Badri Patarkatsishvili has made massive investments in the sea resort of Ureki, which will compete directly with the neighbouring Ajarian city of Kobuleti.⁸¹

Internal changes are taking place in Ajara. In July 2003 Abashidze dismissed the regional government over a budget issue. 82 The Georgian press speculated that this might have been a cover for the firing of the minister of security, Soso Gogitidze, an influential clan leader and the brother of Abashidze's recently deceased wife. These allegations are difficult to confirm – Gogitidze apparently remains in place, five months after it was announced that he had been dismissed – but could indicate tensions inside the ruling elite of Ajara.

Since electoral fraud in Ajara has usually been organised by local chieftains keen on demonstrating loyalty to Abashidze, his Democratic Revival Union tried to keep the process as centralised as possible and took a tough line on the election commissions. It was apparent that any loss of control in precinct and district commissions would lead to fewer votes for Revival. Some opposition parties, like the United Democrats and the National Movement, rather

optimistically opened election headquarters in Batumi during the summer. ⁸³ David Berdzenishvili, chairman of the Republican Party and a member of National Movement, even ran for a seat in Batumi. ⁸⁴ However, on 23 October a rally turned into a violent clash with Special Forces, police and mysterious civilians in black. Berdzenishvili was severely beaten the next day between Batumi and Tbilisi.

It was clear that Ajara was not about to tolerate political competition. Revival has never failed to obtain less than 95 per cent of votes in the autonomous republic. The mystery of Ajara's voter lists has never been resolved. In the beginning of the 1990s, there were 216,000 registered voters, a figure that increased by 19,000 for 1995 parliamentary elections, to 245,000 in 1999 and to over 280,000 in 2003.85 The local authorities boasted that they had accurate lists but since these were never published or sent to the CEC, the claim could not be tested. On 2 November 2003 international and local observers were permitted to monitor the elections. The preliminary findings published by the Georgian Young Lawyers Association (GYLA) expressed strong concern about fraud. 86 The 98 per cent turnout in the region, compared to roughly 50 per cent nationally,87 with 95 per cent support for Revival, naturally raised suspicions. The Ajarian elections were also the subject of severe international criticism.88

Aslan Abashidze has not yet recognised the Tbilisi revolution. Indeed, he declared himself "president" (and Ajara's highest military as well as political official) on 7 November and has closed Ajarian borders and declared a state of emergency. Passenger train movement has been blocked though transit of goods is permitted, but Ajarian customs

⁷⁹ "[A] Jarring Relations", Daan van der Schriek, Transitions Online, 23 October 2003.

⁸⁰ ICG interviews, Tbilisi, Batumi, July and August 2003.

⁸¹ On 16 August 2003 President Shevardnadze and a number of ministers attended a ceremony marking completion of some of Patarkatsishvili's construction work in Ureki.

⁸² "Adjara boycotting forthcoming elections", *The Messenger*, 17 July, 2003, p. 5.

⁸³ ICG interview, Batumi, August 2003.

⁸⁴ ICG interview, September 2003.

⁸⁵ Civil Georgia, "Opposition Seeks for Votes in Ajara", posted on 20 October 2003. www.civil.ge.

⁸⁶ As noted above, an observer in Kobuleti was beaten and detained by police, then ordered into three-month pre-trial detention. "Fair Elections Stand for the Protection of Observer's Rights", ISFED statement, 6 November 2003. ISFED reported that the observer was charged with hooliganism.

⁸⁷ Based on the figures provided on the CEC website: www.cec.gov.ge.

⁸⁸ "Statement of Preliminary Findings and Conclusions", OSCE/ODIHR, OSCE PA, Council of Europe PA, European Parliament, Tbilisi, 3 November 2003; U.S. Department of State Daily Press Briefing, 20 November 2003.

has been working with substantial delays, which may cause problems for freight forwarders and neighbouring countries like Ukraine, Azerbaijan and even Turkmenistan.

Most Revival MPs were in Batumi when the old parliament was recalled on 25 November and boycotted what they considered an illegal political manoeuvre. Negotiations have meanwhile begun through Zhvania and National Security Council Secretary Tedo Japaridze. A maximalist Ajarian position could mean a new loss of territory for the Georgian state. Abashidze's trip to Moscow on 26-27 November and his meetings with the de facto independent regions of Abkhazia and South Ossetia raised serious concerns in Tbilisi. His call for a simplified visa regime for Ajarians visiting Russia was clearly intended to threaten the interim leadership with the prospect of secession, even though he officially denied this. At worse, a new regional conflict could start, if force were used to resolve the matter. The interim leadership must open an extensive dialogue with Abashidze.

Although Russia's contacts with Ajara have been ambiguous in recent days, Russian mediation might be the best means to achieve success, especially if the U.S. and the EU could persuade Moscow to issue a joint declaration pledging support for ultimate restoration of Georgian government authority over the country's full territory. The EU special envoy for the Caucasus could also be a facilitator since the EU was not very visible in the events that led to Shevardnadze's fall.

2. Samegrelo

Zugdidi, the capital of Samegrelo, is the home base of former supporters of Zviad Gamsakhurdia, who was a Mingrelian. The region, one of the poorest in Georgia, has always been neglected by both the central authorities and occupying empires. An autonomous fiefdom for centuries, Samegrelo, unlike Tbilisi aristocrats, preferred to remain apart from the Russian Empire, and its peasants joined the Ottoman army after the Crimean War in 1850. This historical experience has given the region a strong identity and inclination to resort to arms if necessary.

The 1991-1992 war in neighbouring Abkhazia had a powerful impact on Samegrelo. Most Georgians in

⁸⁹ Suzanne Goldenberg, *Pride of Small Nations: The Caucasus and Post-Soviet Disorder* (London: 1994), p. 85.

Abkhazia before the war were Mingrelian, and about 100,400 internally displaced persons have been living in the region since 1992. The major rail and road routes to Abkhazia from Tbilisi go through Zugdidi, the Inguri River and Gali and are used by smugglers and criminals who benefit from the no war – no peace situation. Proximity to Abkhazia has resulted in a very insecure situation in Samegrelo, whose political scene has been dominated since independence by illegal armed groups of Zviadists and Abkhazian guerrillas.

In mid-2003 two groups seemed to be vying for leadership of the Zviadists: the Association of Georgian Patriots founded by Badri Zarandia, a former Gamsakhurdia supporter, and one led by a local personality, Nachkebia. The three main guerrilla bands in the region are the Forest Brothers, headed by Dato Shengelia, the White Legion, whose chief is Zurab Samushia, and the group led by Ruzgen Gogokhia. All the above are constantly fighting each other to control the smuggling of petrol, cigarettes, scrap metal, and vegetable nuts. Each controls its own part of Samegrelo.

Some local observers allege that various Georgian power ministries are involved in the smuggling business, indeed take responsibility for specific sectors. According to a civil society activist, senior civil servants in the ministry of security benefit from the cigarette business, whereas the ministry of interior benefits from petrol trafficking. Local chiefs of the White Legion reportedly used to move around

⁹⁰ Figure provided by the UNHCR, September 2003.

⁹¹ A former commander in Zugdidi when it was controlled by pro-Gamsakhurdia troops in their 1993 attempt to regain power, Badri Zarandia was arrested in 1994, sentenced to death and pardoned by President Shervanadze in 1997. In February 1998, he allegedly took part in the kidnapping of UN observers in Zugdidi. He was the co-chairman of the Union of Patriots, a group founded in alliance with a rump of the former Mkhredrioni paramilitary group headed by Jaba Ioseliani. Zarandia was shot dead on 8 January 2003 in a café in Zugdidi by two unidentified assailants. Some think that he was asking for too much money in return for his involvement in the falsification of the 2002 local elections on behalf of pro-government forces. This has not been confirmed by a court, and the investigation is ongoing.

⁹² ICG interview, Zugdidi, August 2003.

⁹³ ICG interviews, Zugdidi, August 2003. See also: "An Impasse of Irresponsibility", Transitions Online, 23 October 2003.

Zugdidi and surrounding areas with the approval of local authorities.⁹⁴

During the election, the situation was explosive. Riot police and interior ministry troops were deployed in Zugdidi to keep order. Almost all precincts opened late, and voting was by candlelight. Observers alleged that frequent power cuts were used to stuff ballots.95 Great inaccuracies in the voter lists were also reported, and precinct electoral commissions (PECs) received an instruction to add omitted people to the lists only at 6 p.m., two hours prior to closing, causing further confusion. 96 ISFED reported pressure from PEC members in Zugdidi for citizens to vote for certain candidates. Media reported that members of the Russian peacekeepers, who have been in Abkhazia since the end of the 1992-1993 conflict, impeded the residents of Gali region from crossing the Inguri Bridge to vote in Zugdidi.⁹⁷

Samegrelo became linked with the Tbilisi protests when Saakashvili went to Zugdidi to gather supporters and organise their travel to the capital. An ad hoc alliance was made with Zviadist leader Guram Absandze, who brought his supporters to Tbilisi and was very visible at the demonstrations. The day President Shevardnadze resigned, Absandze, back in Zugdidi, occupied the regional administrative building and proclaimed himself Governor of Samegrelo. It is of utmost importance for the new central authorities to prevent illegal takeovers and especially to keep such a fragile region under government control so it is encouraging that President Burjanadze fairly quickly regularised the situation by appointing Leri Chitanava to the post.

D. THE NEW PRESIDENTIAL AND PARLIAMENTARY ELECTIONS

Georgia is in not a post-conflict situation but, potentially, a pre-conflict situation. If its political

⁹⁴ George Hewitt, Letter to the Editor, *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, http://www.apsny.org/hewitt19990315.html, response to a

crisis is not to lead to further turmoil and even the disintegration of the country, the international community will have to give considerable help. The U.S. and EU have already promised aid for the organisation of presidential elections on 4 January 2004; other donors should follow suit, and should also plan to support the parliamentary elections which must follow.

The OSCE should set aside the inhibitions it demonstrated in the year leading up to the November elections and agree with the Georgian authorities on establishment of an Emergency Elections Task Force (EETF) to assist in running the presidential and parliamentary elections of 2004. It should be chaired by a high level representative and include, on the Georgian side, the acting minister of interior, and the newly appointed chair of the CEC, Zurab Chiaberashvili, the former chair of ISFED. The international Technical Working Group (TWG) set up to assist with the 2003 November elections should be maintained and should collaborate closely with the EETF. OSCE/ODIHR, the Council of Europe and the EU should quickly send international staff to the EETF - including Russians, who have been reluctant to take part in the existing AWG and TWG. EETF offices should be in the CEC building, and the EETF should be in charge of voter registration and chair most election commissions at all levels (central, district and precinct).

The EETF will have to fix firm deadlines for every step, from management of the budget to publication of voter lists. A hotline service for complaints about inaccuracies on the lists and abuse by local authorities is needed. This should be inside the CEC building, composed of a small team of CEC members, managed by a senior adviser from OSCE/ODIHR, and accountable to the EETF.

Within the EETF, two working groups of OSCE/ODIHR professional personnel should closely manage elections in Kvemo Kartli and Ajara, where fraud has been particularly rife. Finally, special measures should be taken to ensure that security and law enforcement personnel are given the right to vote – but only once – in the precinct where they have to fulfil their election day duties.

The parallel turnout and vote tabulations organised by the Fair Elections coalition led by ISFED played a crucial role in the aftermath of the November elections; indeed, the National Movement based its claim of victory on them. This U.S.-funded

letter published on 23 January 1999.

⁹⁵ TV coverage of the election day by Rustavi 2 and Mze TV channels. The use of convenient power cuts to facilitate ballot stuffing is a well-known technique in many parts of the world.

⁹⁶ "Elections Were Frustrated in Several Precincts in Samegrelo", *Rezonansi Newspaper*, 3 November 2003.

⁹⁷ "Russian Peacekeepers Hamper Residents of the Gali Region in Abkhazia to Vote at Parliamentary Elections", *Black Sea Press*, 3 November 2003.

Georgian NGO should continue to work as a watchdog against fraud, from whatever source. Additional financial support for it is crucial.

The creation of such an EETF would be an emergency response to a sudden and exceptional political crisis. Despite the democratic commitment of the new leadership, Georgian society will not have time enough to be trained and to prepare itself for the management of the coming presidential and next parliamentary elections. The risks of instability from Ajara's boycott of elections and the Labour Party's withdrawal from the presidential race, are too high to leave the country on its own. Strong involvement by the OSCE could fill this gap, providing Georgian election administrators with the necessary assistance.⁹⁸

As of this writing, more than a week since the interim government assumed power, the date for the parliamentary elections has not been set. Although the Supreme Court invalidated the proportional part of the parliamentary elections on 25 November, the interim authorities have not decided yet what to do with the results of the head-to-head contests.⁹⁹ This is worrying, as the presidential elections will not fully resolve the power uncertainties in the country. The presidential ballot is important but likely to be relatively straight forward given the popularity of Saakashvili, whom the Burjanadze-Democrats have agreed to rally around. The real test of political stability will be the election of the new parliament, when all political forces can be expected to go all out to maximize their influence and thus will have incentive to cut corners if there are not strong safeguards. The exceptional international assistance and scrutiny should, therefore, extend at least

⁹⁸ ICG interviews indicate that Georgian election officials would welcome this level of international involvement, particularly if sufficient resources were made available to run the elections properly.

through the parliamentary elections, which are likely to be held sometime in spring 2004.

E. TOWARDS A BETTER BALANCED POLITICAL SYSTEM

Instead of organising a dynastic succession, as in neighbouring Azerbaijan, Eduard Shevardnadze stimulated pluralism in Georgia, regularly choosing new protégés and launching them on the political scene. Often, after breaking with him and despite the debt they owed, his former potential heirs became rivals. The succession struggle has effectively been underway since 2001, when his party split into two factions and Zurab Zhvania and Mikheil Saakashvili decided to pursue independent ways.

Those with hopes of being Shevardnadze's designated successor and who remained loyal to the end included Avtandil Jorbenadze, who was appointed state minister in December 2001 and resigned on 25 November, and Foreign Minister Irakli Menagarishvili, a distant relative. ¹⁰¹ Temur Shashiashvili, the governor of Imereti, who resigned in the revolution's immediate aftermath, has declared himself a presidential candidate, as has the former national security minister, Igor Giorgadze. All these are tainted by their association with the regime, even though the leaders of the revolution, are also Shevardnadze's political children.

Until 2001, Zhvania had been considered the official heir, but he joined the opposition. Since he was never particularly popular, he allied with Burjanadze in mid-2003. His political skills and his role during the electoral campaign and the revolution have made him her indispensable ally. It is in her interests and Zhvania's to support Saakashvili's candidacy in exchange for key positions in the government or the parliament.

These three so-called young reformers have played the Western card, presenting themselves in the U.S. and in Europe as anti-Russian politicians and benefiting to a large extent from U.S. support during their revolution. In fact, they know that no Georgian

⁹⁹ The Georgian parliament has 235 members, 150 of whom are elected on the basis of proportional voting from national lists of candidates; this is the part of the election that was annulled by the Supreme Court. Of the remaining 85, 75 are elected in single member constituencies, with a second round held if the leading candidate has received less than one third of the valid votes cast. Ten seats are reserved for the secessionist regions where no election can presently be organised. They continue to be occupied by the individuals who won them in the initial post-independence election in 1991. An upper chamber is envisaged in the constitution, but this has not been implemented pending resolution of the Abkhazian and South Ossetian conflicts.

¹⁰⁰ Shevardnadze's son, Paata Shevardnadze, works in UNESCO in Paris and is not at present involved in Georgian politics

[&]quot;South Caucasus: Leaders Mull Succession Strategies, But With Different Chances of Success", RFE/RL Caucasus Report, 21 August 2002.

ruler can avoid compromise with Russia, and all have close links with Moscow's political and business circles.

Georgia has a presidential system in which the prime minister (or, as at present, the state minister) plays a secondary role. This arrangement requires a strong leader to rule the country and balance power between competing political parties. It necessitates a president who is respected internationally, especially by Washington and Moscow, and whose position is unchallenged internally. Shevardnadze built this system and enacted a constitution for himself in 1995. It seems less suited to today's Georgia. Saakashvili, the most obvious presidential candidate, is dependent on the support and experience of his colleagues, Burjanadze and Zhvania. A strict presidential system may encourage friction between the three leaders that would leave no one strong enough to manage Shevardnadze's system alone. In any case, Shevardnadze's own weakness in his last years of office demonstrated the limitations of that system.

Georgian politicians should consider instead the merits of a popularly elected president, who would appoint a prime minister who can command a parliamentary majority. Such a prime minister would in turn propose a government to the president for appointment and be responsible for developing draft legislation on its behalf. If there is an inclination to move in this direction, the new president elected in January should prepare a proposal for consideration by the parliament that will be elected later in the year and perhaps by a subsequent referendum. That proposal should include a careful delineation of the responsibilities and competencies of both the president and the prime minister so as to minimise the conflict and confusion that can otherwise easily paralyse a dual executive arrangement. 102

The current electoral system has shown itself to be too open to abuse. Partly this is because it combines a proportional component, which rewards internal party selections of candidates rather than voter preferences, with a two-round ballot system for the single-member seats, which facilitates fraud by allowing parties to concentrate their organisational

resources – legitimate and illegitimate – on the second-round races where they can make a difference. Georgia's next parliament should consider alternatives. One might involve having future parliaments elected in one round, in single-member constituencies, with parliamentarians selected through the kind of preferential voting system used in Australia. This would force parliamentarians actually to build relations with their constituents as well as their parties, and would also remove the second round of balloting and the attendant abuses while encouraging pre-election coalition negotiations between parties.

¹⁰² Nino Burjanadze has made clear her belief that a cabinet of ministers should be introduced, headed by a prime minister but she has apparently not indicated views on the precise division of powers between that prime minister and the president. "Saakashvili Runs for Presidency", Civil Georgia, 26 November 2003.

¹⁰³ Preferential voting has been in use in Australia since 1919. Voters are required (or in some versions of the system, have the option) to mark their ballot with numbers in sequential order of preference for the candidates. If a candidate has achieved an absolute majority (at least one more than 50 per cent), he or she is declared elected. If no candidate has an absolute majority, the candidate with fewest first preference votes is excluded from the count, and his or her votes are distributed among the remaining candidates according to second preferences. This process of elimination and redistribution continues until one candidate achieves an absolute majority. While the counting of votes is complex, the basic concept of the system is readily understood by See http://www.aceproject.org/main/english/es/ voters. esd03/ for further details.

V. CONCLUSION

Georgia is at a turning point in its history. It is facing a possible new secession of the autonomous region of Ajara and is led by an interim leadership that desperately needs coordinated international support to ensure a peaceful transition period. If this support is strong enough, the current political crisis may be successfully resolved by democratic elections.

The 2 November parliamentary elections had originally been viewed as the first step towards the anticipated presidential succession of 2005 but events accelerated so that the presidential succession became the immediate future. Despite all the international efforts made during the year to assist in the holding of free and fair elections in Georgia, a clear lack of political will and commitment resulted in elections marred by appalling irregularities.

The fragmented political parties in the outgoing parliament of Georgia failed to agree on crucial electoral issues over a year and with external help managed to adopt an election code only two months before the vote. That progressive step came too late so that, with constant delays in the administrative process, the margin for fraud remained wide.

In a country with a failed economy and endemic corruption the majority where the majority of the population lives below the poverty line, the opposition had decent chances of controlling the new parliament, but the authorities were not ready to give up power. Extensive fraud during the 2 November elections triggered massive discontent that spilled into street demonstrations leading to the revolution.

Georgia's new interim leadership now faces further challenges of managing a democratic shift of power. It needs international help to organise first presidential elections in January 2004 and then parliamentary elections shortly thereafter. It needs a peaceful transition period from President Shevardnadze's regime to the new era if it is then to come to grips – as it must if it is to survive as a state – with its massive security, economic and social problems. It finally needs dialogue, in order to avoid the mistakes made with Abkhazia and South Ossetia in the 1990s. The EU, Russia, Turkey, Georgia's other neighbours and the U.S. all have a direct interest in preventing Georgia's disintegration and thus in facilitating and funding a free and fair election process.

Tbilisi/Brussels, 3 December 2003

APPENDIX A

MAP OF GEORGIA



Levan Mamaladze

Petre Mamradze

governor of Kvemo Kartli

APPENDIX B

WHO'S WHO

Aslan Abashidze Chairman of Ajara Supreme Council since 1991; leader of Democratic Revival Union political party; has not recognised new government; proclaimed himself president of the Autonomous Ajara Republic on 7 November 2003 **Guram Absandze** Leader of coalition loyal to the memory of former President Zviad Gamsakhurdia; supported revolution in November 2003; proclaimed himself governor of Western Samegrelo though subsequently replaced by an official appointee Giorgi Baramidze A leader of Burjanadze-Democrats, appointed minister of interior after revolution David Berdzenishvili Leader of Republican Party, part of the National Movement coalition led by Mikheil Saakashvili Nino Burjanadze Leader of "Burjanadze-Democrats" allied with United Democrats; speaker of Georgian parliament since 2001; became interim president on Shevardnadze's resignation; supports Saakashvili for president in January 2004 election Zurab Chiaberashvili Former chair of ISFED (International Society for Fair Elections and Democracy), Georgian democratisation NGO; newly appointed chair of the CEC (Central Elections Commission) Leri Chitanava Former Mayor of Zugdidi; newly appointed governor of Samegrelo Nana Devdariani Former Ombudsperson; appointed chair of the CEC (Central Elections Commission) by President Shevardnadze in September 2003; now replaced by Zurab Chiaberashvili David Gamkrelidze Leader of New Rights political party; insurance magnate; opposed revolution **Zviad Gamsakhurdia** Elected President of Georgia in 1990; signed declaration of independence in 1991; overthrown by military revolt 1992; died 1993 **Igor Giorgadze** Former national security minister; in exile in Russia since 1995; has declared intention to stand in 2004 presidential election Soso Gogitidze Security minister in Ajara; reported to have been dismissed in July 2003; apparently still in post Pridon Injia Leading figure in Labour Party; former communications minister Giorgi Isakadze Deputy to State Minister Jorbenadze under Shevardnadze; resigned after revolution Tedo Japaridze Former ambassador to U.S.; secretary of the national security council under Shevardnadze; appointed foreign minister by new government after revolution **Avtandil Jorbenadze** State minister under Shevardnadze; resigned after revolution

Leading figure in Citizens Union of Georgia (pro-Shevardnadze party) and former

Head of state chancellery under Shevardnadze; remains in office under new government

Irakli Menagarishvili Foreign minister under Shevardnadze; resigned after revolution

Shalva Natelashvili Leader of Labour Party; opposed to new government

Badri Patarkatsishvili Media tycoon; former ally of Russian oligarch Boris Berezovski; latterly supporter of

Shevardnadze

Levan Pirveli Leading member of the Industry Will Save Georgia political party ("Industrialists")

Mikheil Saakashvili Leader of the National Movement Democratic Front; former justice minister; chairman

of Tbilisi city council; most prominent figure in November 2003 revolution; likely

front-runner in January 2004 presidential election

Temur Shashiashvili Former governor of Imereti; resigned after revolution; has declared intention to stand

in 2004 presidential election

Eduard Shevardnadze President of Georgia 1993-2003; foreign minister of the Soviet Union from 1985 to

1990 and again briefly in 1991

Davit Tevzadze Defence minister under Shevardnadze; remains in office under new government

Gogi Topadze Beer magnate and leader of the Industry Will Save Georgia political party

("Industrialists"); opposed to new government

Zurab Zhvania Leader of the United Democrats political party; speaker of parliament 1995-2001;

allied in November 2003 elections with "Burjanadze-Democrats"; appointed State minister after revolution; supports Saakashvili for president in January 2004 election

APPENDIX C

GLOSSARY OF ACRONYMS

AWG Ambassadorial Working Group

CEC Central Election Commission

CoE Council of Europe

CUG Citizens Union of Georgia

DEC District Election Commission

EETF Emergency Elections Task Force

FNG For a New Georgia

IDPs Internally Displaced Persons

ISFED International Society for Fair Elections and Democracy

NAM Needs Assessment Mission

NRP New Rights Party

OSCE/ODIHR Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe/Office for Democratic Institutions and

Human Rights

PEC Precinct Election Commission

PTT Parallel Turn Out Tabulation

PVT Parallel Voting Tabulation

TWG Technical Working Group

UDP United Democrats Party

APPENDIX D

ABOUT THE INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP

The International Crisis Group (ICG) is an independent, non-profit, multinational organisation, with over 90 staff members on five continents, working through field-based analysis and high-level advocacy to prevent and resolve deadly conflict.

ICG's approach is grounded in field research. Teams of political analysts are located within or close by countries at risk of outbreak, escalation or recurrence of violent conflict. Based on information and assessments from the field, ICG produces regular analytical reports containing practical recommendations targeted at key international decision-takers. ICG also publishes *CrisisWatch*, a 12-page monthly bulletin, providing a succinct regular update on the state of play in all the most significant situations of conflict or potential conflict around the world.

ICG's reports and briefing papers are distributed widely by email and printed copy to officials in foreign ministries and international organisations and made generally available at the same time via the organisation's Internet site, www.crisisweb.org. ICG works closely with governments and those who influence them, including the media, to highlight its crisis analyses and to generate support for its policy prescriptions.

The ICG Board – which includes prominent figures from the fields of politics, diplomacy, business and the media – is directly involved in helping to bring ICG reports and recommendations to the attention of senior policy-makers around the world. ICG is chaired by former Finnish President Martti Ahtisaari; and its President and Chief Executive since January 2000 has been former Australian Foreign Minister Gareth Evans.

ICG's international headquarters are in Brussels, with advocacy offices in Washington DC, New York, London and Moscow. The organisation currently operates thirteen field offices (in Amman, Belgrade, Bogotá, Cairo, Freetown, Islamabad, Jakarta, Kathmandu, Nairobi, Osh, Pristina, Sarajevo and Tbilisi) with analysts working in over 30 crisis-affected countries and territories across four continents. In Africa, those countries include Burundi, Rwanda, the

Democratic Republic of Congo, Sierra Leone, Liberia, Guinea, Ethiopia, Eritrea, Somalia, Sudan, Uganda and Zimbabwe; in Asia, Indonesia, Myanmar, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, Uzbekistan, Pakistan, Afghanistan and Kashmir; in Europe, Albania, Bosnia, Georgia, Kosovo, Macedonia, Montenegro and Serbia; in the Middle East, the whole region from North Africa to Iran; and in Latin America, Colombia.

ICG raises funds from governments, charitable foundations, companies and individual donors. The following governmental departments and agencies currently provide funding: the Australian Agency for International Development, the Austrian Federal Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the Canadian Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, the Canadian International Development Agency, the Royal Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the Finnish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the French Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the German Foreign Office, the Irish Department of Foreign Affairs, the Japanese International Cooperation Agency, the Luxembourgian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the Royal Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the Swedish Ministry for Foreign Affairs, the Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, the Republic of China Ministry of Foreign Affairs (Taiwan), the Turkish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the United Kingdom Foreign and Commonwealth Office, the United Kingdom Department for International Development, the U.S. Agency for International Development.

Foundation and private sector donors include Atlantic Philanthropies, Carnegie Corporation of New York, Ford Foundation, Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, William & Flora Hewlett Foundation, Henry Luce Foundation Inc., John D. & Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation, John Merck Fund, Charles Stewart Mott Foundation, Open Society Institute, Ploughshares Fund, Sigrid Rausing Trust, Sasakawa Peace Foundation, Sarlo Foundation of the Jewish Community Endowment Fund, the United States Institute of Peace and the Fundação Oriente.

December 2003

APPENDIX E

ICG REPORTS AND BRIEFING PAPERS*

AFRICA

ALGERIA**

The Algerian Crisis: Not Over Yet, Africa Report N°24, 20 October 2000 (also available in French)

The Civil Concord: A Peace Initiative Wasted, Africa Report N°31, 9 July 2001 (also available in French)

Algeria's Economy: A Vicious Circle of Oil and Violence, Africa Report N°36, 26 October 2001 (also available in French)

ANGOLA

Dealing with Savimbi's Ghost: The Security and Humanitarian Challenges in Angola, Africa Report N°58, 26 February 2003

Angola's Choice: Reform Or Regress, Africa Report N°61, 7 April 2003

BURUNDI

The Mandela Effect: Evaluation and Perspectives of the Peace Process in Burundi, Africa Report N°21, 18 April 2000 (also available in French)

Unblocking Burundi's Peace Process: Political Parties, Political Prisoners, and Freedom of the Press, Africa Briefing, 22 June 2000

Burundi: The Issues at Stake. Political Parties, Freedom of the Press and Political Prisoners, Africa Report N°23, 12 July 2000 (also available in French)

Burundi Peace Process: Tough Challenges Ahead, Africa Briefing, 27 August 2000

Burundi: Neither War, nor Peace, Africa Report N°25, 1 December 2000 (also available in French)

Burundi: Breaking the Deadlock, The Urgent Need for a New Negotiating Framework, Africa Report N°29, 14 May 2001 (also available in French)

Burundi: 100 Days to put the Peace Process back on Track, Africa Report N°33, 14 August 2001 (also available in French)

Burundi: After Six Months of Transition: Continuing the War or Winning the Peace, Africa Report N°46, 24 May 2002 (also available in French)

The Burundi Rebellion and the Ceasefire Negotiations, Africa Briefing, 6 August 2002

A Framework For Responsible Aid To Burundi, Africa Report N°57, 21 February 2003

Refugees and Displaced Persons in Burundi – Defusing the Land Time-Bomb, Africa Report N°70, 7 October 2003 (only available in French)

Réfugiés et Déplacés Burundais: Construire d'urgence un Consensus sur le Rapatriement et la Réinstallation, Africa Briefing, 2 December 2003

CÔTE D'IVOIRE

Côte d'Ivoire: "The War Is Not Yet Over", Africa Report N°72, 28 November 2003

DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF CONGO

Scramble for the Congo: Anatomy of an Ugly War, Africa Report N°26, 20 December 2000 (also available in French)

From Kabila to Kabila: Prospects for Peace in the Congo, Africa Report N°27, 16 March 2001

Disarmament in the Congo: Investing in Conflict Prevention, Africa Briefing, 12 June 2001

The Inter-Congolese Dialogue: Political Negotiation or Game of Bluff? Africa Report N°37, 16 November 2001 (also available in French)

Disarmament in the Congo: Jump-Starting DDRRR to Prevent Further War, Africa Report N°38, 14 December 2001

Storm Clouds Over Sun City: The Urgent Need To Recast The Congolese Peace Process, Africa Report N°38, 14 May 2002 (also available in French)

The Kivus: The Forgotten Crucible of the Congo Conflict, Africa Report N°56, 24 January 2003

Rwandan Hutu Rebels in the Congo: a New Approach to Disarmament and Reintegration, Africa Report N°63, 23 May 2003

Congo Crisis: Military Intervention in Ituri, Africa Report N°64, 13 June 2003

RWANDA

Uganda and Rwanda: Friends or Enemies? Africa Report N°15, 4 May 2000

International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda: Justice Delayed, Africa Report N°30, 7 June 2001 (also available in French)

"Consensual Democracy" in Post Genocide Rwanda: Evaluating the March 2001 District Elections, Africa Report N°34, 9 October 2001

Rwanda/Uganda: a Dangerous War of Nerves, Africa Briefing, 21 December 2001

The International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda: The Countdown, Africa Report N°50, 1 August 2002 (also available in French)

Rwanda At The End of the Transition: A Necessary Political Liberalisation, Africa Report N°53, 13 November 2002 (also available in French)

SOMALIA

Somalia: Countering Terrorism in a Failed State, Africa Report N°45, 23 May 2002

^{*} Released since January 2000.

^{**} The Algeria project was transferred to the Middle East & North Africa Program in January 2002.

Salvaging Somalia's Chance For Peace, Africa Briefing, 9 December 2002

Negotiating a Blueprint for Peace in Somalia, Africa Report N°59, 6 March 2003

Somaliland: Democratisation and its Discontents, Africa Report N°66, 28 July 2003

SUDAN

God, Oil & Country: Changing the Logic of War in Sudan, Africa Report N°39, 28 January 2002

Capturing the Moment: Sudan's Peace Process in the Balance, Africa Report N°42, 3 April 2002

Dialogue or Destruction? Organising for Peace as the War in Sudan Escalates, Africa Report N°48, 27 June 2002

Sudan's Best Chance For Peace: How Not To Lose It, Africa Report N°51, 17 September 2002

Ending Starvation as a Weapon of War in Sudan, Africa Report N°54, 14 November 2002

Power and Wealth Sharing: Make or Break Time in Sudan's Peace Process, Africa Report N°55, 18 December 2002

Sudan's Oilfields Burn Again: Brinkmanship Endangers The Peace Process, Africa Briefing, 10 February 2003

Sudan's Other Wars, Africa Briefing, 25 June 2003

Sudan Endgame Africa Report N°65, 7 July 2003

WEST AFRICA

Sierra Leone: Time for a New Military and Political Strategy, Africa Report N°28, 11 April 2001

Sierra Leone: Managing Uncertainty, Africa Report N°35, 24 October 2001

Sierra Leone: Ripe For Elections? Africa Briefing, 19 December 2001

Liberia: The Key to Ending Regional Instability, Africa Report N°43, 24 April 2002

Sierra Leone After Elections: Politics as Usual? Africa Report N°49, 12 July 2002

Liberia: Unravelling, Africa Briefing, 19 August 2002

Sierra Leone's Truth and Reconciliation Commission: A Fresh Start?, Africa Briefing, 20 December 2002

Tackling Liberia: The Eye of the Regional Storm, Africa Report N°62, 30 April 2003

The Special Court for Sierra Leone: Promises and Pitfalls of a "New Model", Africa Briefing, 4 August 2003

Sierra Leone: The State of Security and Governance, Africa Report N° 67, 2 September 2003

Liberia: Security Challenges, Africa Report N°71, 3 November 2003

ZIMBABWE

Zimbabwe: At the Crossroads, Africa Report N°22, 10 July 2000

Zimbabwe: Three Months after the Elections, Africa Briefing, 25 September 2000

Zimbabwe in Crisis: Finding a way Forward, Africa Report N°32, 13 July 2001

Zimbabwe: Time for International Action, Africa Briefing, 12 October 2001 Zimbabwe's Election: The Stakes for Southern Africa, Africa Briefing, 11 January 2002

All Bark and No Bite: The International Response to Zimbabwe's Crisis, Africa Report N°40, 25 January 2002

Zimbabwe at the Crossroads: Transition or Conflict? Africa Report N°41, 22 March 2002

Zimbabwe: What Next? Africa Report N° 47, 14 June 2002

Zimbabwe: The Politics of National Liberation and International Division, Africa Report N°52, 17 October 2002

Zimbabwe: Danger and Opportunity, Africa Report N°60, 10 March 2003

Decision Time in Zimbabwe, Africa Briefing, 8 July 2003

ASIA

AFGHANISTAN/SOUTH ASIA

Afghanistan and Central Asia: Priorities for Reconstruction and Development, Asia Report N°26, 27 November 2001

Pakistan: The Dangers of Conventional Wisdom, Pakistan Briefing, 12 March 2002

Securing Afghanistan: The Need for More International Action, Afghanistan Briefing, 15 March 2002

The Loya Jirga: One Small Step Forward? Afghanistan & Pakistan Briefing, 16 May 2002

Kashmir: Confrontation and Miscalculation, Asia Report N°35, 11 July 2002

Pakistan: Madrasas, Extremism and the Military, Asia Report N°36, 29 July 2002

The Afghan Transitional Administration: Prospects and Perils, Afghanistan Briefing, 30 July 2002

Pakistan: Transition to Democracy? Asia Report N°40, 3 October 2002

Kashmir: The View From Srinagar, Asia Report N°41, 21 November 2002

Afghanistan: Judicial Reform and Transitional Justice, Asia Report N°45, 28 January 2003

Afghanistan: Women and Reconstruction, Asia Report N°48. 14 March 2003

Pakistan: The Mullahs and the Military, Asia Report N°49, 20 March 2003

Nepal Backgrounder: Ceasefire – Soft Landing or Strategic Pause?, Asia Report N°50, 10 April 2003

Afghanistan's Flawed Constitutional Process, Asia Report N°56, 12 June 2003

Nepal: Obstacles to Peace, Asia Report N°57, 17 June 2003

Afghanistan: The Problem of Pashtun Alienation, Asia Report N°62, 5 August 2003

Nepal: Back to the Gun, Asia Briefing Paper, 22 October 2003

CAMBODIA

Cambodia: The Elusive Peace Dividend, Asia Report N°8, 11 August 2000

CENTRAL ASIA

Central Asia: Crisis Conditions in Three States, Asia Report N°7, 7 August 2000 (also available in Russian)

Recent Violence in Central Asia: Causes and Consequences, Central Asia Briefing, 18 October 2000

Islamist Mobilisation and Regional Security, Asia Report N°14, 1 March 2001 (also available in Russian)

Incubators of Conflict: Central Asia's Localised Poverty and Social Unrest, Asia Report N°16, 8 June 2001 (also available in Russian)

Central Asia: Fault Lines in the New Security Map, Asia Report N°20, 4 July 2001 (also available in Russian)

Uzbekistan at Ten – Repression and Instability, Asia Report N°21, 21 August 2001 (also available in Russian)

Kyrgyzstan at Ten: Trouble in the "Island of Democracy", Asia Report N°22, 28 August 2001 (also available in Russian)

Central Asian Perspectives on the 11 September and the Afghan Crisis, Central Asia Briefing, 28 September 2001 (also available in French and Russian)

Central Asia: Drugs and Conflict, Asia Report N°25, 26 November 2001 (also available in Russian)

Afghanistan and Central Asia: Priorities for Reconstruction and Development, Asia Report N°26, 27 November 2001 (also available in Russian)

Tajikistan: An Uncertain Peace, Asia Report N°30, 24 December 2001 (also available in Russian)

The IMU and the Hizb-ut-Tahrir: Implications of the Afghanistan Campaign, Central Asia Briefing, 30 January 2002 (also available in Russian)

Central Asia: Border Disputes and Conflict Potential, Asia Report N°33, 4 April 2002

Central Asia: Water and Conflict, Asia Report N°34, 30 May 2002

Kyrgyzstan's Political Crisis: An Exit Strategy, Asia Report N°37, 20 August 2002

The OSCE in Central Asia: A New Strategy, Asia Report N°38, 11 September 2002

Central Asia: The Politics of Police Reform, Asia Report N°42, 10 December 2002

Cracks in the Marble: Turkmenistan's Failing Dictatorship, Asia Report N°44, 17 January 2003

Uzbekistan's Reform Program: Illusion or Reality?, Asia Report N°46, 18 February 2003 (also available in Russian)

Tajikistan: A Roadmap for Development, Asia Report N°51, 24 April 2003

Central Asia: A Last Chance for Change, Asia Briefing Paper, 29 April 2003

Radical Islam in Central Asia: Responding to Hizb ut-Tahrir, Asia Report N°58, 30 June 2003

Central Asia: Islam and the State, Asia Report N°59, 10 July 2003

Youth in Central Asia: Losing the New Generation, Asia Report N°66, 31 October 2003

INDONESIA

Indonesia's Crisis: Chronic but not Acute, Asia Report N°6, 31 May 2000

Indonesia's Maluku Crisis: The Issues, Indonesia Briefing, 19 July 2000

Indonesia: Keeping the Military Under Control, Asia Report N°9, 5 September 2000 (also available in Indonesian)

Aceh: Escalating Tension, Indonesia Briefing, 7 December 2000

Indonesia: Overcoming Murder and Chaos in Maluku, Asia Report N°10, 19 December 2000

Indonesia: Impunity Versus Accountability for Gross Human Rights Violations, Asia Report N°12, 2 February 2001

Indonesia: National Police Reform, Asia Report N°13, 20 February 2001 (also available in Indonesian)

Indonesia's Presidential Crisis, Indonesia Briefing, 21 February 2001

Bad Debt: The Politics of Financial Reform in Indonesia, Asia Report N°15, 13 March 2001

Indonesia's Presidential Crisis: The Second Round, Indonesia Briefing, 21 May 2001

Aceh: Why Military Force Won't Bring Lasting Peace, Asia Report N°17, 12 June 2001 (also available in Indonesian)

Aceh: Can Autonomy Stem the Conflict? Asia Report N°18, 27 June 2001

Communal Violence in Indonesia: Lessons from Kalimantan, Asia Report N°19, 27 June 2001

Indonesian-U.S. Military Ties, Indonesia Briefing, 18 July 2001

The Megawati Presidency, Indonesia Briefing, 10 September 2001

Indonesia: Ending Repression in Irian Jaya, Asia Report N°23, 20 September 2001

Indonesia: Violence and Radical Muslims, Indonesia Briefing, 10 October 2001

Indonesia: Next Steps in Military Reform, Asia Report N°24, 11 October 2001

Indonesia: Natural Resources and Law Enforcement, Asia Report N°29, 20 December 2001 (also available in Indonesian)

Indonesia: The Search for Peace in Maluku, Asia Report N°31, 8 February 2002

Aceh: Slim Chance for Peace, Indonesia Briefing, 27 March 2002

Indonesia: The Implications of the Timor Trials, Indonesia Briefing, 8 May 2002

Resuming U.S.-Indonesia Military Ties, Indonesia Briefing, 21 May 2002

Al-Qaeda in Southeast Asia: The case of the "Ngruki Network" in Indonesia, Indonesia Briefing, 8 August 2002

Indonesia: Resources And Conflict In Papua, Asia Report N°39, 13 September 2002

Tensions on Flores: Local Symptoms of National Problems, Indonesia Briefing, 10 October 2002

Impact of the Bali Bombings, Indonesia Briefing, 24 October 2002

Indonesia Backgrounder: How The Jemaah Islamiyah Terrorist Network Operates, Asia Report N°43, 11 December 2002 (also available in Indonesian)

Aceh: A Fragile Peace, Asia Report N°47, 27 February 2003 (also available in Indonesian)

Dividing Papua: How Not To Do It, Asia Briefing Paper, 9 April 2003 (also available in Indonesian)

Aceh: Why The Military Option Still Won't Work, Indonesia Briefing Paper, 9 May 2003 (also available in Indonesian)

Indonesia: Managing Decentralisation and Conflict in South Sulawesi, Asia Report N°60, 18 July 2003

Aceh: How Not to Win Hearts and Minds, Indonesia Briefing Paper, 23 July 2003

Jemaah Islamiyah in South East Asia: Damaged but Still Dangerous, Asia Report N°63, 26 August 2003

The Perils of Private Security in Indonesia: Civilians Guards on Bali and Lombok, Asia Report N°67, 7 November 2003

MYANMAR

Burma/Myanmar: How Strong is the Military Regime? Asia Report N°11, 21 December 2000

Myanmar: The Role of Civil Society, Asia Report N°27, 6 December 2001

Myanmar: The Military Regime's View of the World, Asia Report N°28, 7 December 2001

Myanmar: The Politics of Humanitarian Aid, Asia Report N°32, 2 April 2002

Myanmar: The HIV/AIDS Crisis, Myanmar Briefing, 2 April 2002

Myanmar: The Future of the Armed Forces, Asia Briefing, 27 September 2002

Myanmar Backgrounder: Ethnic Minority Politics, Asia Report N°52, 7 May 2003

TAIWAN STRAIT

Taiwan Strait 1: What's Left of 'One China'?, Asia Report N°53, 6 June 2003

Taiwan Strait II: The Risk of War, Asia Report N°54, 6 June 2003

Taiwan Strait III: The Chance of Peace, Asia Report $N^{\circ}55$, 6 June 2003

NORTH KOREA

North Korea: A Phased Negotiation Strategy, Asia Report N°61, 1 August 2003

EUROPE*

ALBANIA

Albania: State of the Nation, Balkans Report N°87, 1 March 2000

Albania's Local Elections, A test of Stability and Democracy, Balkans Briefing, 25 August 2000

Albania: The State of the Nation 2001, Balkans Report N°111, 25 May 2001

Albania's Parliamentary Elections 2001, Balkans Briefing, 23 August 2001

Albania: State of the Nation 2003, Balkans Report $N^{\circ}140$, 11 March 2003

BOSNIA

Denied Justice: Individuals Lost in a Legal Maze, Balkans Report N°86, 23 February 2000

European Vs. Bosnian Human Rights Standards, Handbook Overview, 14 April 2000

Reunifying Mostar: Opportunities for Progress, Balkans Report N°90, 19 April 2000

Bosnia's Municipal Elections 2000: Winners and Losers, Balkans Report N°91, 28 April 2000

Bosnia's Refugee Logjam Breaks: Is the International Community Ready? Balkans Report N°95, 31 May 2000

War Criminals in Bosnia's Republika Srpska, Balkans Report N°103, 2 November 2000

Bosnia's November Elections: Dayton Stumbles, Balkans Report N°104, 18 December 2000

Turning Strife to Advantage: A Blueprint to Integrate the Croats in Bosnia and Herzegovina, Balkans Report N°106, 15 March 2001

No Early Exit: NATO's Continuing Challenge in Bosnia, Balkans Report N°110, 22 May 2001

Bosnia's Precarious Economy: Still Not Open For Business; Balkans Report N°115, 7 August 2001 (also available in Bosnian)

The Wages of Sin: Confronting Bosnia's Republika Srpska, Balkans Report N°118, 8 October 2001 (also available in Bosnian)

Bosnia: Reshaping the International Machinery, Balkans Report N°121, 29 November 2001 (also available in Bosnian)

Courting Disaster: The Misrule of Law in Bosnia & Herzegovina, Balkans Report N°127, 26 March 2002 (also available in Bosnian)

Implementing Equality: The "Constituent Peoples" Decision in Bosnia & Herzegovina, Balkans Report N°128, 16 April 2002 (also available in Bosnian)

Policing the Police in Bosnia: A Further Reform Agenda, Balkans Report N°130, 10 May 2002 (also available in Bosnian)

Bosnia's Alliance for (Smallish) Change, Balkans Report N°132, 2 August 2002 (also available in Bosnian)

The Continuing Challenge Of Refugee Return In Bosnia & Herzegovina, Balkans Report N°137, 13 December 2002 (also available in Bosnian)

Bosnia's BRCKO: Getting In, Getting On And Getting Out, Balkans Report N°144, 2 June 2003

Bosnia's Nationalist Governments: Paddy Ashdown and the Paradoxes of State Building, Balkans Report N°146, 22 July 2003

Building Bridges in Mostar, Europe Report N°150, 20 November 2003

CROATIA

Facing Up to War Crimes, Balkans Briefing, 16 October 2001 A Half-Hearted Welcome: Refugee Return to Croatia, Balkans Report N°138, 13 December 2002 (also available in Serbo-Croat)

^{*} Reports in the Europe Program were numbered as ICG Balkans Reports until 12 August 2003 when the first Moldova report was issued at which point series nomenclature but not numbers was changed.

KOSOVO

Kosovo Albanians in Serbian Prisons: Kosovo's Unfinished Business, Balkans Report N°85, 26 January 2000

What Happened to the KLA? Balkans Report N°88, 3 March 2000

Kosovo's Linchpin: Overcoming Division in Mitrovica, Balkans Report N°96, 31 May 2000

Reality Demands: Documenting Violations of International Humanitarian Law in Kosovo 1999, Balkans Report, 27 June 2000

Elections in Kosovo: Moving Toward Democracy? Balkans Report N°97, 7 July 2000

Kosovo Report Card, Balkans Report N°100, 28 August 2000 *Reaction in Kosovo to Kostunica's Victory*, Balkans Briefing, 10 October 2000

Religion in Kosovo, Balkans Report N°105, 31 January 2001

Kosovo: Landmark Election, Balkans Report N°120, 21 November 2001 (also available in Albanian and Serbo-Croat)

Kosovo: A Strategy for Economic Development, Balkans Report N°123, 19 December 2001 (also available in Serbo-Croat)

A Kosovo Roadmap: I. Addressing Final Status, Balkans Report N°124, 28 February 2002 (also available in Albanian and Serbo-Croat)

A Kosovo Roadmap: II. Internal Benchmarks, Balkans Report $N^{\circ}125$, 1 March 2002 (also available in Albanian and Serbo-Croat)

UNMIK's Kosovo Albatross: Tackling Division in Mitrovica, Balkans Report N°131, 3 June 2002 (also available in Albanian and Serbo-Croat)

Finding the Balance: The Scales of Justice in Kosovo, Balkans Report N°134, 12 September 2002

Return to Uncertainty: Kosovo's Internally Displaced and The Return Process, Balkans Report N°139, 13 December 2002 (also available in Albanian and Serbo-Croat)

Kosovo's Ethnic Dilemma: The Need for a Civic Contract, Balkans Report N°143, 28 May 2003 (also available in Albanian and Serbo-Croat)

Two to Tango: An Agenda for the New Kosovo SRS, Europe Report N°148, 3 September 2003

MACEDONIA

Macedonia's Ethnic Albanians: Bridging the Gulf, Balkans Report N°98, 2 August 2000

Macedonia Government Expects Setback in Local Elections, Balkans Briefing, 4 September 2000

The Macedonian Question: Reform or Rebellion, Balkans Report N°109, 5 April 2001

Macedonia: The Last Chance for Peace, Balkans Report $N^{\circ}113$, 20 June 2001

Macedonia: Still Sliding, Balkans Briefing, 27 July 2001

Macedonia: War on Hold, Balkans Briefing, 15 August 2001

Macedonia: Filling the Security Vacuum, Balkans Briefing, 8 September 2001

Macedonia's Name: Why the Dispute Matters and How to Resolve It, Balkans Report N°122, 10 December 2001 (also available in Serbo-Croat)

Macedonia's Public Secret: How Corruption Drags The Country Down, Balkans Report N°133, 14 August 2002 (also available in Macedonian)

Moving Macedonia Toward Self-Sufficiency: A New Security Approach for NATO and the EU, Balkans Report N°135, 15 November 2002 (also available in Macedonian)

Macedonia: No Room for Complacency, Europe Report N°149, 23 October 2003

MOLDOVA

Moldova: No Quick Fix, Europe Report N°147, 12 August 2003

MONTENEGRO

Montenegro: In the Shadow of the Volcano, Balkans Report N°89, 21 March 2000

Montenegro's Socialist People's Party: A Loyal Opposition? Balkans Report N°92, 28 April 2000

Montenegro's Local Elections: Testing the National Temperature, Background Briefing, 26 May 2000

Montenegro: Which way Next? Balkans Briefing, 30 November 2000

Montenegro: Settling for Independence? Balkans Report N°107, 28 March 2001

Montenegro: Time to Decide, a Pre-Election Briefing, Balkans Briefing, 18 April 2001

Montenegro: Resolving the Independence Deadlock, Balkans Report N°114, 1 August 2001

Still Buying Time: Montenegro, Serbia and the European Union, Balkans Report N°129, 7 May 2002 (also available in Serbian)

A Marriage of Inconvenience: Montenegro 2003, Balkans Report N°142, 16 April 2003

SERBIA

Serbia's Embattled Opposition, Balkans Report N°94, 30 May

Serbia's Grain Trade: Milosevic's Hidden Cash Crop, Balkans Report N°93, 5 June 2000

Serbia: The Milosevic Regime on the Eve of the September Elections, Balkans Report N°99, 17 August 2000

Current Legal Status of the Republic of Yugoslavia (FRY) and of Serbia and Montenegro, Balkans Report N°101, 19 September 2000

Yugoslavia's Presidential Election: The Serbian People's Moment of Truth, Balkans Report N°102, 19 September 2000

Sanctions against the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia, Balkans Briefing, 10 October 2000

Serbia on the Eve of the December Elections, Balkans Briefing, 20 December 2000

A Fair Exchange: Aid to Yugoslavia for Regional Stability, Balkans Report N°112, 15 June 2001

Peace in Presevo: Quick Fix or Long-Term Solution? Balkans Report N°116, 10 August 2001

Serbia's Transition: Reforms Under Siege, Balkans Report N°117, 21 September 2001 (also available in Serbo-Croat)

Belgrade's Lagging Reform: Cause for International Concern, Balkans Report N°126, 7 March 2002 (also available in Serbo-Croat) Serbia: Military Intervention Threatens Democratic Reform, Balkans Briefing, 28 March 2002 (also available in Serbo-Croat)

Fighting To Control Yugoslavia's Military, Balkans Briefing, 12 July 2002

Arming Saddam: The Yugoslav Connection, Balkans Report $N^{\circ}136$, 3 December 2002

Serbia After Djindjic, Balkans Report N°141, 18 March 2003 Serbian Reform Stalls Again, Balkans Report N°145, 17 July 2003

REGIONAL REPORTS

After Milosevic: A Practical Agenda for Lasting Balkans Peace, Balkans Report N°108, 26 April 2001

Milosevic in The Hague: What it Means for Yugoslavia and the Region, Balkans Briefing, 6 July 2001

Bin Laden and the Balkans: The Politics of Anti-Terrorism, Balkans Report N°119, 9 November 2001

Thessaloniki and After I: The EU's Balkan Agenda, Europe Briefing, June 20 2003.

Thessaloniki and After II: The EU and Bosnia, Europe Briefing, 20 June 2003.

Thessaloniki and After III: The EU, Serbia, Montenegro and Kosovo, Europe Briefing, 20 June 2003

LATIN AMERICA

Colombia's Elusive Quest for Peace, Latin America Report N°1, 26 March 2002 (also available in Spanish)

The 10 March 2002 Parliamentary Elections in Colombia, Latin America Briefing, 17 April 2002 (also available in Spanish)

The Stakes in the Presidential Election in Colombia, Latin America Briefing, 22 May 2002 (also available in Spanish)

Colombia: The Prospects for Peace with the ELN, Latin America Report N°2, 4 October 2002 (also available in Spanish)

Colombia: Will Uribe's Honeymoon Last?, Latin America Briefing, 19 December 2002 (also available in Spanish)

Colombia and its Neighbours: The Tentacles of Instability, Latin America Report N°3, 8 April 2003 (also available in Spanish and Portuguese)

Colombia's Humanitarian Crisis, Latin America Report N°4, 9 July 2003 (also available in Spanish)

Colombia: Negotiating with the Paramilitaries, Latin America Report N°5, 16 September 2003

Colombia: President Uribe's Democratic Security Policy, Latin America Report N°6, 13 November 2003

MIDDLE EAST AND NORTH AFRICA

A Time to Lead: The International Community and the Israeli-Palestinian Conflict, Middle East Report N°1, 10 April 2002

Diminishing Returns: Algeria's 2002 Legislative Elections, Middle East Briefing, 24 June 2002

Middle East Endgame 1: Getting to a Comprehensive Arab-Israeli Peace Settlement, Middle East Report N°2, 16 July 2002 Middle East Endgame II: How a Comprehensive Israeli-Palestinian Settlement Would Look, Middle East Report N°3; 16 July 2002

Middle East Endgame III: Israel, Syria and Lebanon – How Comprehensive Peace Settlements Would Look, Middle East Report N°4, 16 July 2002

Iran: The Struggle for the Revolution's Soul, Middle East Report N°5, 5 August 2002

Iraq Backgrounder: What Lies Beneath, Middle East Report N°6, 1 October 2002

Old Games, New Rules: Conflict on the Israel-Lebanon Border, Middle East Report N°7, 18 November 2002

The Meanings of Palestinian Reform, Middle East Briefing, 12 November 2002

Voices From The Iraqi Street, Middle East Briefing, 4 December 2002

Radical Islam In Iraqi Kurdistan: The Mouse That Roared? Middle East Briefing, 7 February 2003

Yemen: Coping with Terrorism and Violence in a Fragile State, Middle East Report N°8, 8 January 2003

Radical Islam In Iraqi Kurdistan: The Mouse That Roared?, Middle East Briefing, 7 February 2003

Red Alert In Jordan: Recurrent Unrest In Maan, Middle East Briefing, 19 February 2003

Iraq Policy Briefing: Is There An Alternative To War?, Middle East Report N°9, 24 February 2003

War In Iraq: What's Next For The Kurds?, Middle East Report N°10, 19 March 2003

War In Iraq: Political Challenges After The Conflict, Middle East Report N°11, 25 March 2003

War In Iraq: Managing Humanitarian Relief, Middle East Report N°12, 27 March 2003

Islamic Social Welfare Activism In The Occupied Palestinian Territories: A Legitimate Target?, Middle East Report N°13, 2 April 2003

A Middle East Roadmap To Where?, Middle East Report N°14, 2 May 2003

Baghdad: A Race Against the Clock, Middle East Briefing, 11 June 2003

The Israeli-Palestinian Roadmap: What A Settlement Freeze Means And Why It Matters, Middle East Report N°16, 25 July 2003

Hizbollah: Rebel Without a Cause?, Middle East Briefing, 30 July 2003

Governing Iraq, Middle East Report N°17, 25 August 2003

Iraq's Shiites Under Occupation, Middle East Briefing, 9 September 2003

The Challenge of Political Reform: Egypt After the Iraq War, Middle East Briefing, 30 September 2003

The Challenge of Political Reform: Jordanian Democratisation and Regional Instability, Middle-East Briefing, 8 October 2003

Iran: Discontent and Disarray, Middle East Briefing, 15 October 2003

Dealing With Iran's Nuclear Program, Middle East Report N°18, 27 October 2002

Iraq's Constitutional Challenge, Middle East Report N°19, 13 November 2003

ALGERIA*

Diminishing Returns: Algeria's 2002 Legislative Elections, Middle East Briefing, 24 June 2002

Algeria: Unrest and Impasse in Kabylia, Middle East/North Africa Report N°15, 10 June 2003 (also available in French)

ISSUES REPORTS

HIV/AIDS

HIV/AIDS as a Security Issue, Issues Report N°1, 19 June 2001

Myanmar: The HIV/AIDS Crisis, Myanmar Briefing, 2 April 2002

EU

The European Humanitarian Aid Office (ECHO): Crisis Response in the Grey Lane, Issues Briefing, 26 June 2001

EU Crisis Response Capability: Institutions and Processes for Conflict Prevention and Management, Issues Report N°2, 26 June 2001

EU Crisis Response Capabilities: An Update, Issues Briefing, 29 April 2002

CRISISWATCH

CrisisWatch is a 12-page monthly bulletin providing a succinct regular update on the state of play in all the most significant situations of conflict or potential conflict around the world. It is published on the first day of each month.

CrisisWatch N°1, 1 September 2003

CrisisWatch N°2, 1 October 2003

CrisisWatch N°3, 1 November 2003

CrisisWatch N°4, 1 December 2003

^{*} The Algeria project was transferred from the Africa Program to the Middle East & North Africa Program in January 2002.

APPENDIX F

ICG BOARD MEMBERS

Martti Ahtisaari, Chairman

Former President of Finland

Maria Livanos Cattaui, Vice-Chairman

Secretary-General, International Chamber of Commerce

Stephen Solarz, Vice-Chairman

Former U.S. Congressman

Gareth Evans, President & CEO

Former Foreign Minister of Australia

S. Daniel Abraham

Chairman, Center for Middle East Peace and Economic Cooperation, U.S.

Morton Abramowitz

Former U.S. Assistant Secretary of State and Ambassador to Turkey

Kenneth Adelman

Former U.S. Ambassador and Director of the Arms Control and Disarmament Agency

Richard Allen

Former U.S. National Security Adviser to the President

Saud Nasir Al-Sabah

Former Kuwaiti Ambassador to the UK and U.S.; former Minister of Information and Oil

Louise Arbour

Supreme Court Justice, Canada; Former Chief Prosecutor, International Criminal Tribunal for former Yugoslavia

Oscar Arias Sanchez

Former President of Costa Rica; Nobel Peace Prize, 1987

Ersin Arioglu

Member of Parliament, Turkey; Chairman, Yapi Merkezi Group

Emma Bonino

Member of European Parliament; former European Commissioner

Zbigniew Brzezinski

Former U.S. National Security Adviser to the President

Cheryl Carolus

Former South African High Commissioner to the UK; former Secretary General of the ANC

Jorge Castañeda

Former Foreign Minister, Mexico

Victor Chu

Chairman, First Eastern Investment Group, Hong Kong

Wesley Clark*

Former NATO Supreme Allied Commander, Europe

Uffe Ellemann-Jensen

Former Minister of Foreign Affairs, Denmark

Ruth Dreifuss

Former President, Switzerland

Mark Eyskens

Former Prime Minister of Belgium

Marika Fahlen

Former Swedish Ambassador for Humanitarian Affairs; Director of Social Mobilization and Strategic Information, UNAIDS

Yoichi Funabashi

Chief Diplomatic Correspondent & Columnist, The Asahi Shimbun, Japan

Bronislaw Geremek

Former Minister of Foreign Affairs, Poland

I.K.Gujral

Former Prime Minister of India

Carla Hills

Former U.S. Secretary of Housing; former U.S. Trade Representative

Asma Jahangir

UN Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions; Advocate Supreme Court, former Chair Human Rights Commission of Pakistan

Ellen Johnson Sirleaf

Senior Adviser, Modern Africa Fund Managers; former Liberian Minister of Finance and Director of UNDP Regional Bureau for Africa

Mikhail Khodorkovsky

Chief Executive Officer, Open Russia Foundation

Wim Kok

Former Prime Minister, Netherlands

Elliott F. Kulick

Chairman, Pegasus International, U.S.

Joanne Leedom-Ackerman

Novelist and journalist, U.S.

Todung Mulya Lubis

Human rights lawyer and author, Indonesia

Barbara McDougall

Former Secretary of State for External Affairs, Canada

Mo Mowlam

Former Secretary of State for Northern Ireland, UK

Ayo Obe

President, Civil Liberties Organisation, Nigeria

Christine Ockrent

Journalist and author, France

Friedbert Pflüger

Foreign Policy Spokesman of the CDU/CSU Parliamentary Group in the German Bundestag

Surin Pitsuwan

Former Minister of Foreign Affairs, Thailand

Itamar Rabinovich

President of Tel Aviv University; former Israeli Ambassador to the U.S. and Chief Negotiator with Syria

Fidel V. Ramos

Former President of the Philippines

Mohamed Sahnoun

Special Adviser to the United Nations Secretary-General on Africa

Salim A. Salim

Former Prime Minister of Tanzania; former Secretary General of the Organisation of African Unity

Douglas Schoen

Founding Partner of Penn, Schoen & Berland Associates, U.S.

William Shawcross

Journalist and author, UK

George Soros

Chairman, Open Society Institute

Eduardo Stein

Former Minister of Foreign Affairs, Guatemala

Pär Stenbäck

Former Minister of Foreign Affairs, Finland

Thorvald Stoltenberg

Former Minister of Foreign Affairs, Norway

William O. Taylor

Chairman Emeritus, The Boston Globe, U.S.

Ed van Thijn

Former Netherlands Minister of Interior; former Mayor of Amsterdam

Simone Veil

Former President of the European Parliament; former Minister for Health, France

Shirley Williams

Former Secretary of State for Education and Science; Member House of Lords, UK

Jaushieh Joseph Wu

Deputy Secretary General to the President, Taiwan

Grigory Yavlinsky

Chairman of Yabloko Party and its Duma faction, Russia

Uta Zapf

Chairperson of the German Bundestag Subcommittee on Disarmament, Arms Control and Non-proliferation

^{*} On leave